

STUDY

Requested by the DROI subcommittee



Rule of law and human rights in Cuba and Venezuela and EU engagement



Policy Department for External Relations
Directorate General for External Policies of the Union
PE 603.883 - November 2018

EN

STUDY AND WORKSHOP

Rule of law and human rights in Cuba and Venezuela and EU engagement

ABSTRACT

The European Parliament (EP) has consistently followed the situation in Cuba and Venezuela. It has expressed its support for defenders of human rights and democracy with the award of the Sakharov prize to Cuban activists on three occasions (2002, 2005, 2010), and to Venezuela's Democratic Opposition in 2017. In line with this engagement, a workshop on human rights and rule of law in both countries was held on 6 September 2018, in Brussels, at the request of the EP's Subcommittee on Human Rights (DROI). Dr. Par Engstrom (University College London) presented the first draft of an independent study analysing the main human rights developments in Cuba and Venezuela since 2014 and the EU's response. The paper, which focused specifically on the Sakharov laureates, was discussed with Members and other experts, including from the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, the European External Action Service and the European Commission. During the lively discussion, there was broad agreement with the description of major trends in the human rights situation in the two countries. Critical comments and controversial issues related to the impact of the government's repression of the Venezuelan opposition, the need to consider not only civil and political but also economic and social rights, the effectiveness of sanctions against Venezuela and the potential role of the Sakharov Prize. Observations and comments made during the workshop fed into the final version of the study, which is also included in this report.

This paper was requested by the European Parliament's Subcommittee on Human Rights (DROI)

English-language manuscript was completed on 26 November 2018.

Printed in Belgium.

Author: Par ENGSTROM, Associate Professor in Human Rights, Institute of the Americas, University College London, United Kingdom (study); Giulia BONACQUISTI, Project Manager, Trans European Policy Studies Association (TEPSA), Belgium (workshop report)

Coordinator: Trans European Policy Studies Association (TEPSA), Belgium

Official Responsible: Marika LERCH

Editorial Assistant: Daniela ADORNA DIAZ

Feedback of all kind is welcome. Please write to: marika.lerch@europarl.europa.eu.

To obtain copies, please send a request to: poldep-expo@europarl.europa.eu

This paper will be published on the European Parliament's online database, '[Think tank](#)'.

The content of this document is the sole responsibility of the author and any opinions expressed therein do not necessarily represent the official position of the European Parliament. It is addressed to the Members and staff of the EP for their parliamentary work. Reproduction and translation for non-commercial purposes are authorised, provided the source is acknowledged and the European Parliament is given prior notice and sent a copy.

ISBN: 978-92-846-4339-4 (pdf)

ISBN: 978-92-846-4338-7 (paper)

doi:10.2861/488910 (pdf)

doi:10.2861/987520 (paper)

Catalogue number: QA-04-18-994-EN-N (pdf)

Catalogue number: QA-04-18-994-EN-C (paper)

PART A:

Workshop report: Human rights and the rule of law in Cuba and Venezuela

WORKSHOP

**Human rights and the rule of law
in Cuba and Venezuela**

Table of contents

1	Introduction	9
2	Presentation of the draft study on 'The situation of Human Rights and the Rule of Law in Cuba and Venezuela and EU engagement' by Dr. Par Engstrom (University College London)	10
3	Comments	13
	3.1 Carlos de la Torre (Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights)	13
	3.2 Remarks by the European External Action Service	15
	3.3 Remarks by the European Commission	16
4	Debate	18
5	Biographical note	20

WORKSHOP

POLICY DEPARTMENT, DG EXPO
FOR THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON HUMAN RIGHTS (DROI)
IN ASSOCIATION WITH THE DELEGATION
TO THE EURO-LATIN AMERICAN PARLIAMENTARY ASSEMBLY (DLAT)



Thursday 06.09.2018 – **09:00-10:30**
PAUL-HENRI SPAAK BUILDING – ROOM **4B001**

CONTACT AND REGISTRATION: poldep-expo@ep.europa.eu

Human Rights and the Rule of Law in Cuba and Venezuela



Pier Antonio PANZERI
*Chair of the Subcommittee
on Human Rights (DROI)*

Ramón JÁUREGUI ATONDO
*Chair of the Delegation
to the Euro-Latin American
Parliamentary Assembly (DLAT)*

DIRECTORATE-GENERAL FOR EXTERNAL POLICIES

POLICY DEPARTMENT



For the Subcommittee on Human Rights (DROI),

in association with the Delegation to the Euro-Latin American Parliamentary Assembly

WORKSHOP

Human Rights and the Rule of Law in Cuba and Venezuela - current situation and EU engagement

Thursday, 6 September 2018, 09.00-10.30, room: PHS 4 B 001

DRAFT PROGRAMME

09.00-09.10

Introductory remarks

- Pier Antonio Panzeri, MEP, Chair of the Subcommittee on Human Rights
- Ramón Jáuregui Atondo, MEP, Chair of the Delegation to the Euro-Latin American Parliamentary Assembly

09.10-09.25

Présentation by academic expert

- Dr Par Engstrom, Senior Lecturer in Human Rights in the Americas, University College London: presentation of the draft study on "The situation of Human Rights and the Rule of Law in Cuba and Venezuela and EU engagement"

09.25-09.45

Comments

- Carlos de la Torre, Human Rights Officer, Americas Section, Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
- Adrianus Koetsenruijter, Head of Division South America/ Katja Afheldt, Head of Division Mexico, Central America and Caribbean, European External Action Service

- Jorge De La Caballeria, Head of Unit (DEVCO G1)/ Paola Gosparini, desk for Venezuela, European Commission

09.45-10.20

Debate

10.20-10.30

Concluding remarks by the Chairs

1 Introduction

This report summarises the proceedings of a workshop organised by the European Parliament's Subcommittee on Human Rights (DROI). The workshop, which took place in Brussels on 6 September 2018, was chaired by the Vice-Chair of the DROI Subcommittee, **Beatriz Becerra Basterrechea (MEP, ALDE, Spain)**. In preparation to the workshop the DROI Subcommittee had commissioned a study on 'The situation of rule of law and human rights in Cuba and Venezuela and EU engagement' to Dr. Par Engstrom (Senior Lecturer in Human Rights at the Institute of the Americas, University College London). In order to discuss the draft study, the author and a number of experts were invited to present their remarks to the room. Their intervention was preceded by some introductory remarks by Ms. Becerra Basterrechea and by **Ramón Jáuregui Atondo (MEP, Chair of the Delegation to the Euro-Latin American Parliamentary Assembly, S&D, Spain)**.

After welcoming the participants, Ms Becerra Basterrechea explained that the aim of the DROI Subcommittee when commissioning this study was to look at most recent trends in human rights and the rule of law in Cuba and Venezuela, particularly since 2014. The aim of the study was also to assess the impact of the engagement of the European Union (EU) on rule of law and human rights issues in both countries, as well as to offer recommendations as to how the EU can continue on that path. Another aspect of interest for the Subcommittee was the impact of the Sakharov prize on the laureates from these two countries and on the situation on the ground.

In his introduction, Mr. Jáuregui Atondo contextualised the approach of the European Parliament (EP) in examining the situation in Latin American countries. To start with, he explained that when looking at the situation of human rights and rule of law it is important to recall that the Latin American continent and peoples have suffered a great amount since they obtained their independence. Since then, there have been terrible dictatorships, great social injustice and military coups. The region is still suffering from a number of problems such as drug trafficking, an issue that distorts the state and destroys rights. When looking at these countries, he argued, the Human Rights Subcommittee should not forget what these countries' past is. The experience of Latin American countries in the last century has contributed to the creation of a subculture of 'trampling on rights', or a lack of democratic culture. Acknowledging this does not mean, however, accepting the situation according to Mr. Jáuregui Atondo.

Secondly, he underlined that when the European Parliament comments on the situation in these countries, it does not seek to interfere politically but rather to analyse the respect of human rights in the world. The EP has a great experience of resolutions and prizes that highlight its role as an observatory, with no intention to engage in political interference in any of the countries, but rather with a constructive approach aimed at extending a culture of human dignity and the respect of human rights throughout the world. Mr. Jáuregui Atondo stressed that the EU also takes a self-critical approach when looking at those countries, for example by recognising that it is not necessarily a model for the world and by being able to criticise what is going on in some of its member states in terms of respect of human rights. However, he concluded, this self-criticism must not prevent the EU from looking at the situation of human rights and the rule of law in the world.

Finally, Mr. Jáuregui Atondo underlined that the human rights work carried out by the EU towards these countries must not be partisan, as there have been human rights violations on all sides of the political spectrum.

2 Presentation of the draft study on 'The situation of Human Rights and the Rule of Law in Cuba and Venezuela and EU engagement' by Dr. Par Engstrom (University College London)

In his presentation, Dr. Par Engstrom outlined the main findings of the draft study on 'The situation of Human Rights and the Rule of Law in Cuba and Venezuela and EU engagement'.

Dr. Engstrom reminded participants about the mandate and the methodology of the study. The objective of the study was, firstly, to assess recent trends in the human rights and rule of law situation in Cuba and Venezuela in the period since 2014; secondly, to evaluate the impact of EU's engagement on the rule of law and human rights with both countries with a view to offering concrete recommendations; finally, to examine specifically the situation of Sakharov laureates from these two countries. With regard to the methodology employed, Dr. Engstrom explained that, in addition to desk-based research, he conducted interviews with a range of experts and stakeholders, including consultation with individual Sakharov laureates.

Cuba and Venezuela, noted Dr. Engstrom, are comparable and share important characteristics with regard to respect of human rights and rule of law situations; however, they are also different. The stability of Cuba's state socialism model since the 1959 revolution makes the country truly exceptional both regionally and internationally. For decades, Venezuela's oil wealth brought significant economic prosperity and a degree of political stability in the country, although against the backdrop of highly exclusionary elite rule. Cuba has displayed significant continuity over the years and stable institutions; Venezuela in contrast has experienced a dramatic political and social deterioration in recent years. Moreover, the Cuban government has adopted a strategy of *rapprochement* and diversification of external relations, while Venezuela is increasingly isolated internationally notwithstanding its ongoing efforts to cultivate support from China and Russia. These contrasts, highlighted Dr. Engstrom, are important when considering the trends and prospects of human rights and rule of law and EU engagement with the two countries.

Dr. Engstrom then analysed the two countries in greater detail. Starting with Cuba, he stressed that overall there are concrete changes currently underway in the country, which can be seen for instance in the generational shift in Cuban politics, in a strategy of diversification of the country's external relations, as well as in ongoing economic and constitutional reforms. While any change is highly likely to be slow and prone to reversals, he argued, there is currently a distinct possibility of a gradual transformation in Cuba.

Yet, he also underlined that despite notable changes there is significant continuity in terms of human rights violations and limits on the rule of law, and that the country's political system continues to restrict political rights and civil liberties. There is no move to multi-party democracy and there is continuing systematic repression of political dissent and excessive restrictions on the freedom of association and expression. These limitations, stressed Dr. Engstrom, are likely to persist as the Cuban authorities seek to manage ongoing political and institutional changes.

Still, he argued, the current moment is pivotal. The changes that are taking place are potentially significant, with real possibilities for improvement through reform. Clearly, the reforms are politically delicate. There will continue to be limits to Cuba's opening up and prospects for human rights engagement; nonetheless, Dr. Engstrom concluded that there are opportunities to support reforms by providing low-profile support to civil society actors, through project funds and technical cooperation.

Moving to the situation in Venezuela, Dr. Engstrom reminded the audience that the country is experiencing deep political polarisation, institutional breakdown, political repression and a spiralling economic and humanitarian crisis. The multiplicity of violations, including of a range of socio-economic rights, has a very

large number of victims. The expert underlined that those factors, combined with the absence of any institutional efforts to address these violations, produce a complex humanitarian emergency in today's Venezuela.

Dr. Engstrom warned that, while clearly the situation is acute, it could get worse. For instance, a government collapse, a military coup or a foreign military intervention – as some now openly advocate – could lead to a violent conflict that would have extensive spill-over effects for the region. Therefore, argued Dr. Engstrom, it is crucial for the EU to recognise the complexity of the situation and to craft responses on that basis, as well as to acknowledge the political roots of the current crisis. Acknowledging this complexity means a recognition that there are no simple policy solutions, he stressed. Venezuela will need various forms of engagement, including humanitarian development assistance, economic aid, debt restructuring, resettlement schemes, capacity-building and institutional reconstruction programmes, criminal justice reforms and transitional justice programmes. It is also notable, Dr. Engstrom underlined, that despite the deepening of the political crisis in Venezuela in recent years there is no coherent domestic opposition with broad political support. It is therefore clear that international engagement is needed to address the Venezuelan crisis, but also that such international involvement needs to be prudent.

Turning to the EU's engagement with the two countries, Dr. Engstrom argued that both Cuba and Venezuela can clearly be considered difficult countries for the EU's promotion of human rights and the rule of law. It is therefore quite striking to note, he added, the two countries' diverging trajectories in terms of relations with the EU: the EU-Cuba *rapprochement* in recent years is contrasting starkly with sanctions adopted by the EU against Venezuelan officials. The study thus analyses the multiple forms of EU engagement, by looking at policy coherence, effectiveness and normative alignment in the context of resistance from target countries.

In terms of EU-Cuba relations, Dr. Engstrom recalled that the period since 2014 has been dominated by the Political Dialogue and Cooperation Agreement (PDCA) adopted in 2016. The agreement clearly represents leverage for the EU, as Cuba is actively seeking to diversify its external relations. The agreement should thus be approached, Dr. Engstrom believes, as a formal framework to foster multiple forms of cooperation that Cuban authorities have material incentives in. There is nonetheless a need for strategic patience by EU institutions, stressed Dr. Engstrom, as change will not happen quickly in Cuba. At the same time, he underlined that it will be important to target and to regularly review progress. The European Parliament, Dr. Engstrom believes, can play an important role in monitoring the implementation of the agreement. It is also important for civil society to provide input in the process of reviewing progress. The EU-Cuba human rights dialogue also offers an important opportunity to advance the EU's human rights and rule of law objectives, underlined Dr. Engstrom. Furthermore, he argued that the human rights dialogue should offer regular space for civil society to be consulted and informed of developments. Dr. Engstrom argued that the EU should also strengthen its engagement with Cuban civil society, including beyond the context of implementation of the agreement. Similarly, the EU could in his view emphasise more strongly the importance of corporate social responsibility and the potential role that companies originating from the EU and operating in Cuba can play in this process. In conclusion, Dr. Engstrom believes that at the moment there is a strategic opportunity for the EU to deepen bilateral relations with Cuba, especially in light of the reversal of the *rapprochement* between Cuba and the United States of America (USA) under the current United States (US) administration. The EU has the opportunity, argued Dr. Engstrom, to pursue a different approach to Cuba and to demonstrate to pro-change factions in the Cuban government and society that there are concrete benefits to opening up to the outside world.

With regard to the EU's engagement with Venezuela, Dr. Engstrom highlighted that the latter has become increasingly robust since 2014. This is most clearly illustrated with the adoption of the EU's evolving sanctions regime. The study argues that it is important that the EU remains clear in its public justification of the sanctions regime as a tool to lead the Venezuelan government towards a negotiated solution to the

country's ongoing crisis. Dr. Engstrom considers that smart, tactical use of the reversibility feature of the sanctions will have to be made in order to send political signals to the Venezuelan authorities as to what type of behavioural change will lead to the lifting of sanctions. Moreover, the sanctions should be clearly tied to outcomes such as credible moves towards internationally observed elections. However, underlined Dr. Engstrom, it is clear that sanctions have not brought a solution to the unfolding crisis. The EU should actively work, the study argues, to keep channels of communication open with the Venezuelan government, not least to be able to credibly explain the logic of sanctions as measures to contribute to a negotiated solution to the crisis. There is also a pressing need, underlined the expert, to consider what an appropriate transitional justice framework could look like for Venezuela. This framework, he argued, would need to offer clear exit strategies for Venezuelan officials, while at the same time appropriately operate in the shadow of the International Criminal Court (ICC). He noted that amnesties, when appropriately assigned, can constitute legitimate accountability mechanisms.

In sum, the expert concluded that, for there to be any significant improvement to the human rights and rule of law situation in Venezuela, there needs to be a resolution to the country's underlying political conflict. This can only happen in his view through negotiations, which will require international mediation. Again, he stressed the need for strategic patience by the EU, and the importance to recognise that the most viable policy strategy is a long-term one. Such a strategy needs in his opinion to include sustained effort to support and encourage domestic political actors to organise themselves into democratic options for the future. In short, Venezuela's political, economic and humanitarian crisis defies simple solutions. Complexity should not prevent however extending the urgent humanitarian assistance that Venezuela's society needs, argued Dr. Engstrom.

The study also discusses the situation of Sakharov prize laureates in the two countries. The author recalled that Cuba stands out for being the country with the highest number of laureates, with the prize having been awarded on three separate occasions to Cuban nationals. In 2017, the prize was awarded to the Venezuelan opposition and all political prisoners in the country. Overall, the expert's assessment was that the Sakharov prize has had an important impact in terms of raising the visibility of the laureates' work.

Dr. Engstrom then put forward a number of recommendations with regard specifically to the Sakharov prize. First, the study argues that it would be an opportune moment to review the process and criteria of the prize and to consider the appropriateness and effectiveness of awarding the prize to political groups as opposed to individual human rights defenders and civil society groups. Developing criteria based on the [EU Guidelines on Human Rights Defenders](#) and the [United Nations Declaration on Human Rights Defenders](#) would in the expert's view be helpful in framing the review. The study furthermore highlights the important role of the Sakharov network in terms of developing engagement strategies and follow-up activities with laureates. According to Dr. Engstrom, there is also scope to strengthen the capacity and expertise of EU in-country delegations to support human rights defenders.

In addition to the specific recommendations about EU relations with Cuba and Venezuela, Dr. Engstrom also offered a set of general policy recommendations with regard to EU engagement with countries that may resist EU influence.

First, Dr. Engstrom considers that the EU has significant political capital as a credible human rights and rule of law promoter; however, in order to turn that capital into influence the EU will need to use strategic patience. In this regard, the study argues that it is important that EU institutions engage with a plurality of civil society actors and domestic constituencies in target countries. There is a need, in Dr. Engstrom's view, to ensure wide representation of civil society interests beyond vocal exiled groups and particularly active international non-governmental organisations (NGOs). Civil society groups receiving EU support, he added, should be encouraged to develop local strategies for change whenever possible and whenever local conditions allow.

Secondly, according to the expert the EU's commitment to effective multilateralism can be strengthened by increasing support to international human rights institutions and regional mechanisms, including the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), as well as the inter-American human rights system with regard to Latin American countries. This would facilitate independent regular human rights and rule of law monitoring.

Thirdly, Dr. Engstrom considers that the EU can clearly offer significant material incentives to countries with which it engages. At the same time, he underlined the increasing importance to consider the interests of major geo-strategic partners and competitors, particularly as they might offer important strategic alternatives to target countries.

Finally, the expert noted that sanctions have become increasingly used as human rights tools and that many highlight the potential of sanctions to bring about positive human rights change. The study is however somewhat sceptical on this point, and Dr. Engstrom argued that the US embargo on Cuba is illustrative of the limitations of sanctions in bringing about positive political change.

3 Comments

3.1 Carlos de la Torre (Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights)

Carlos de la Torre (Human Rights Officer at the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Americas Section) presented some views of the OHCHR on the situation of human rights and the rule of law in Venezuela and Cuba.

The OHCHR, noted Mr. de la Torre, considers that human rights violations in Venezuela are systematic and multidimensional. The High Commissioner [recently described](#) as follows what millions of Venezuelans are living today: 'When a box of hypertension pills costs more than the monthly minimum wage and baby milk formula more than two months' salary, but protesting against such an impossible situation can land you in jail, the extreme injustice of it all is stark'.

Mr. de la Torre highlighted that, since the OHCHR published [its last report](#) on 22 June 2018, living conditions in Venezuela have continued to deteriorate. Venezuelans are experiencing critical levels of food unavailability and a situation where large segments of the population cannot afford to buy food at the market price. Mr. de la Torre underlined that nurses and medical doctors from all around the country have mobilised in the recent months in order to demand better working conditions and to denounce the chronic shortage of medicines and medical supplies. There is an enormous uncertainty, he stated, on how the new economic measures recently implemented by the government will unfold. The majority of analysts are sceptical that those measures could address hyperinflation – which is expected to reach 1 million % at the end of 2018 – while some consider that the reforms could even sharpen the economic crisis.

Mr. de la Torre explained that the number of social protests in 2018 has been higher than in the previous year, but these protests have been smaller, spontaneous and mostly focused on the food and medicine shortage, labour rights violations and collapse of public services, social transportation, energy and water services. The government, he underlined, continues to selectively target political and social leaders, human rights activists and journalists that have expressed dissenting views. Recent examples are the detention and prosecution of the member of the National Assembly Juan Requesens for his reported alleged involvement in the attempt against President Nicolás Maduro, and the arrest of the journalist Jesús Medina, who is now detained in a military prison, accused of inciting to hate among other charges. Mr. de la Torre underlined that the starkest expression of the situation are the 2.3 million Venezuelans who have fled the country since 2015. According to the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) and the International Organization for Migration (IOM), an average of 5 000 Venezuelans continue to leave the country every day, 90 % of whom have remained in South America, thereby creating an unprecedented

migration crisis in the region. Against this backdrop, Mr. de la Torre called on the European Union to continue being a human rights promoter.

Mr. de la Torre agreed with the recommendation by Dr. Engstrom that the EU should use a plurality of tools, including maintaining communication channels with the government and engaging with third countries to facilitate political dialogue. However, he stressed that the EU should continue being vocal on denouncing serious human rights violations committed by Venezuelan authorities. The support that the EU is providing to civil society organisations is also critical, he added. These organisations are operating in a political hazardous environment and the economic crisis is also impacting on them. Without their vital work and the support that they receive from the EU, argued Mr. de la Torre, regional and UN human rights mechanisms would hardly be able to continue doing human rights work on Venezuela.

Mr. de la Torre then analysed the deep political crisis in Venezuela. In his view, the two main challenges are on the one hand the lack of unity and strong representation of political opposition and on the other hand the absence of political incentives for the government to restart negotiations with the opposition. While political opposition needs to take their own responsibility within the current crisis, he argued, it is also true that the government and other institutions have targeted political leaders and parties, thereby undermining the opposition, including by adopting the systematic strategy to hamper the National Assembly. While a mediation role from the EU would require neutrality, Mr. de la Torre considers that at the same time the EU should continue using its leverage to generate conditions for a genuine political dialogue where both parties could stand on a level playing field.

Regarding sanctions, Mr. de la Torre agreed with the analysis conducted by the study, in particular the need to have an assessment of their impact in order to avoid economic sanctions and the necessity for an exit strategy. Further individual sanctions, he added, should be explicitly linked to the individual responsibility on human rights violations. He noted that the embargo on arms and riot equipment was a very positive step in this regard.

The High Commissioner, added Mr. de la Torre, has recently called for a deeper involvement of the International Criminal Court on the Venezuelan situation. The OHCHR believes that the decision to open an investigation by the ICC will send a powerful deterrence message to those that have been involved in serious human rights violations. One of the main concerns for the OHCHR, explained Mr. de la Torre, is that the government is failing to show a genuine willingness to hold accountable those responsible for the human rights violations documented in the OHCHR reports, including extrajudicial killings, torture and arbitrary detention. Until now, he concluded, impunity has been rampant, denying victims and their families any hope to find justice at the national level.

Mr. de la Torre recommended that the EU could incorporate the need for national accountability in their core human rights messages to the Venezuelan authorities, and at the same time promote the engagement of regional and international mechanisms. He believes that, due to Venezuela's decision to denounce the jurisdiction of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, UN treaty bodies and special procedures have an urgent role to play on handling individual cases. In his view, the EU could also promote the use of universal jurisdiction among its member states to address emblematic human rights violations.

Finally, Mr. de la Torre welcomed the recommendation for the adoption of a resolution at the September session of the UN Human Rights Council, which would provide OHCHR with a mandate for submitting reports to the Human Rights Council and offer updates on the human rights situation. He informed the participants that a group of countries of the Lima Group would present a draft resolution to the members of the Human Rights Council. EU member states, argued Mr. de la Torre, will play a key role not only by supporting the resolution in the Human Rights Council, but also by engaging with other countries from the African and Asian regions in order to gather support for this resolution.

Mr. de la Torre then briefly discussed the situation in Cuba. He agreed that the PDCA provides an important institutional framework for EU-Cuba relations and represents a major leverage tool for the EU, although since its entry into force in 2016 Cuba's progress in human rights protection has been limited. The OHCHR agrees on the need to establish clear targets and benchmarks, as well as on the European Parliament's role in monitoring human rights progress. A formal mechanism for Cuban NGOs, suggested Mr. de la Torre, could also be established to assess progress and highlight areas of improvement. While he believes that a good entry point on the human rights dialogue with Cuban authorities could be human rights principles such as transparency and accountability, he stressed the need to also incorporate issues related to freedom of expression, access to information, freedom of association and freedom of assembly. The EU, argued Mr. de la Torre, could play a key role on enhancing gradually but firmly the Cuban democratic space and supporting a variety of civil society organisations to seek change. Specifically, he explained, the EU institutions could continue having a strong stance, preventing any form of retaliation from the Cuban authorities against civil society organisations' engagement with regional and international human rights mechanisms.

Mr. de la Torre concluded by highlighting that Cuba showed some openness to international scrutiny by inviting specific human rights experts to the country. Nevertheless, he underlined, Cuban authorities so far have not responded positively to pending visit requests of key mandate holders related to issues such as freedom of expression, human rights defenders, arbitrary detention and freedom of assembly and association. The EU could therefore in his view use its leverage to advocate for some of those visits.

3.2 Remarks by the European External Action Service

Officials of the European External Action Service (EEAS) were then invited to present their observations on the study and to comment on the EU's engagement with Cuba and Venezuela.

Adrianus Koetsenruijter (Head of South America Division) focused on the situation in Venezuela and welcomed the overall analysis of the developments in the country and of EU action provided by Dr. Engstrom's study.

The study calls for a long-term vision and policy for Venezuela, outlined Mr. Koetsenruijter, which is precisely what the EEAS has been pursuing. He explained that since the beginning of the oppression of demonstrations in 2014 the EEAS has been monitoring very closely the situation in the country, with a particular focus on the respect of human rights and the possibility for free expression, free association and free political discussion. The High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy/Vice President of the European Commission (HR/VP) Federica Mogherini and her spokespeople have been repeatedly calling for the respect of democratic principles, rule of law and human rights. A number of collective statements by all EU member states on the situation in Venezuela were issued since 2017.

Mr. Koetsenruijter underlined that the EEAS' overall objective is to still seek a political, participative and democratic solution – rather than any military intervention or short-cut solution to the situation in Venezuela. He believes that dialogue with all the different actors in the country is the only way to find a sustainable solution. Therefore, the EU strives to keep channels of communication open not only with opposition and civil society actors, but also with the government. Overall, the EEAS believes in a model of dialogue and negotiation, despite a number of deceptions in some of the efforts of negotiations made in the past few years.

Secondly, Mr. Koetsenruijter highlighted that the insistence on human rights, including the liberation of political prisoners, is a permanent aspect of EU policy towards Venezuela. The EEAS, he reminded, is monitoring the situation of political prisoners, and its officials always try to attend trials in order to monitor their regularity, which is not always ensured. The EEAS insists on the restoration of democracy and of the prerogatives of the National Assembly and of the other institutions in the country such as the Supreme

Court or the Electoral Council. As regards a possible election observation mission that is sometimes called for, Mr. Koetsenruijter argued that the right conditions are not in place at the moment.

Furthermore, Mr. Koetsenruijter underlined the importance of humanitarian support that is provided by the EU both inside the country and to those who are fleeing the country.

Mr. Koetsenruijter then briefly expressed his views on the sanctions. These, he explained, are not economic sanctions and have no aim to influence the economic situation in the country. These sanctions are purely targeting individuals considered responsible for human rights or democratic rights violations. The sanctions include travel bans and asset freezes for only individual persons, which have no effect on the economy of the country nor on the population in general. Moreover, there is an embargo on arms and equipment that may be used to repress popular demonstrations. The complex economic situation in Venezuela, concluded Mr. Koetsenruijter, is only to be attributed to the policy and decisions by the current government. Finally, Mr. Koetsenruijter welcomed the DROI workshop, as well as the remarks made by Mr. de la Torre.

Katja Afheldt (Head of Mexico, Central America and Caribbean Division) stressed that the study comes at a very timely moment with regard to the EU's relations with Cuba. The implementation of the PDCA has just started, the first Joint Council took place in May 2018 and the first political dialogue that will take place in the framework of this agreement will be the human rights dialogue. She welcomed the fact that it was agreed with Cuba that a civil society event will be organised on the margins of the human rights dialogue, which will allow the two parties to have a substantive exchange of views.

Overall, Ms. Afheldt considered that the findings of the study were accurate and the description of the EU engagement fair. The study confirms the EEAS' approach that constructive engagement is better than the approach of the Common Position the EU had before. As far as Cuba is concerned, the study focuses almost exclusively on civil and political rights, explained Ms. Afheldt, but economic, social and cultural (ESC) rights are also important for the Cuban population. She stressed that, if on civil and political rights Cuba's progress is limited, on ESC rights Cuba's performance is more positive. She thus suggested that the author should either underline further that the study only looks at civil and political rights or broaden the picture to also include ESC rights.

Finally, Ms. Afheldt underlined that the EEAS largely shares the recommendations made in the study and appreciates the call for strategic patience – if the EU wants to accompany Cuba in a process towards change, it needs to be consistent and coherent with its values but also to be flexible in the ways it promotes them.

3.3 Remarks by the European Commission

Officials from the European Commission were then invited to outline the Commission's engagement with the two countries and to provide possible comments on the draft study by Dr. Engstrom.

Jorge de la Caballeria (Head of Latin America and Caribbean Unit G1, DG DEVCO) addressed the situation in Cuba. He welcomed the draft study prepared by Dr. Engstrom, which he found well documented and realistic, and agreed with the overall analysis and recommendations. The study, he underlined, also describes well the developments in cooperation between Cuba and the EU, which went from a situation of pure conditionality to a situation of constructive engagement and cooperation. The PDCA, he stressed, is the result of these developments.

Mr. de la Caballeria explained that the political and economic context in Cuba involves some paradoxes and challenges. To begin with, there are long approval procedures, including in high-priority areas for the government. In addition, when approaching governance-related areas and participatory rights, cooperation becomes more complex. However, he highlighted some positive aspects of this cooperation. Generally speaking, officials in the administration are highly qualified, and public policy is very solid – in

certain areas, he underlined, Europeans have truly influenced the making of appropriate public policies. Another key element in his view is the great ownership by the beneficiaries of EU's action when it comes to international cooperation.

Mr. de la Caballeria then illustrated how the European Commission works with Cuba in terms of governance. First and foremost, the Commission uses all possible channels for dialogue. Since the Commission works in the medium to long term, it is not always easy to stick to an exact and predictable trajectory. He noted that one of the programmes that best illustrates this work is the programme for exchange of experts, a programme based on peer-to-peer exchanges that generate an exchange of technical expertise between officials of public entities. This programme has enabled the Commission to work on crucial areas such as public policies, local development, tax administration, civil registries, foreign investments, external trade, etc. Mr. de la Caballeria underlined that, in all these areas, cooperation with the Cuban administration has been very close, and there are expectations on the Cuban side to continue such cooperation. Furthermore, noted Mr. de la Caballeria, the Commission also seeks to cooperate in greater depth with Cuba on concrete areas such as renewable energies and sustainable agriculture, which are essential for the economy of the island.

Mr. de la Caballeria concluded by welcoming the conclusions and the recommendations put forward by the draft study, especially those referring to EU engagement with Cuban civil society.

Paola Gosparini (International aid/cooperation officer, Unit G2 – Regional Operations Latin America and Caribbean, DG DEVCO) provided an overview of the European Commission's engagement with Venezuela beyond economic sanctions.

Ms. Gosparini reported that the Directorate-General for International Cooperation and Development (DG DEVCO) shares the analysis made in the study about the Venezuelan situation and is already working in the same direction as the study's recommendations in terms of development cooperation. For example, for the period 2018-2020 the budget line for the human rights instruments has grown by almost 50 % on a yearly basis compared to the period 2014-2017, and the one for work with civil society has also been increased compared to the previous period. The Commission is engaged in a mapping exercise of civil society which will allow strengthening civil society structures and identify their capacity to intervene and support within the current needs. The Commission's support covers a number of different subjects, she explained, such as nutrition, health, water management, but also gender issues, human rights, information gathering, youth and indigenous people. Ms. Gosparini informed the audience that in recent months all Commission services have been working together to define a coordinated intervention for the Venezuela crisis, and that this has led to a compact of a total of EUR 35.1 million which was announced in June 2018 by the HR/VP. That includes EUR 5 million from the Directorate-General for European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations (DG ECHO) – for short term humanitarian needs for Venezuelans, to be used mainly within Venezuela – EUR 25.1 million from DG DEVCO – which includes projects inside Venezuela and for the entire region and EUR 5 million from the Instrument contributing to Security and Peace along the border with Brazil and Colombia dedicated to conflict prevention and support to migrants and host communities. Ms. Gosparini underlined that the DG DEVCO package covers the reorientation of already allocated funds towards basic services delivery, as well as a major share of new allocations (EUR 16 million) split between an additional EUR 3 million programme for food nutrition (PRO-ACT programme), a EUR 6 million programme at the regional level to support the management of Venezuelan migratory flows in Latin American countries and EUR 7 million that are going to be partly transferred to DG ECHO for humanitarian aid.

4 Debate

After the comments by officials from the EEAS and the European Commission, the debate was opened by the Chair.

MEP Renate Weber (ALDE, Romania) welcomed the robust words used by the invited experts in analysing the two countries. Speaking about the respect of human rights and functional democracies does not mean interfering in other countries' internal business, Ms. Weber argued. She strongly supported the idea of a UN Human Rights Council resolution on Venezuela. In her view, as long as there is no functional democracy, no opposition and no alternance in the government, in both Cuba and Venezuela the respect of human rights will always be at the mercy of the government and will not be embedded in the behaviour of the country.

MEP Javier Couso Permuy (GUE/NGL, Spain) thanked the invited experts for their contributions. He regretted that there was not a greater representation of the other side on the podium – not only the governments, but also other civil society organisations that do not necessarily share the views about Cuba and Venezuela that were presented throughout the workshop – which would have allowed the MEPs to hear the diversity of opinions that a Parliament needs to hear. He questioned two specific points in the study, namely i) the evaluation based on reports, consultations, institutions, political declarations and reports from NGOs with a clear agenda of government change in Venezuela and ii) the fact that the human rights advocates and academics who were interviewed were not identified. The study, argued Mr. Couso Permuy, leads to conclude that the humanitarian crisis is exclusively due to the government, not considering other economic aspects linked for example to speculation of government-subsidised staple products at the border with Colombia.

According to Mr. Couso Permuy, this is not the right time to discuss these issues. The EU has just signed a PDCA with Cuba, which was ratified by the European Parliament and which will provide a forum for discussion on a number of issues on an equal basis. A discussion on human rights, stressed Mr. Couso Permuy, is also highly needed in Europe, where there is the largest refugee crisis since the Second World War, and civil society is extensively criticising the response that authorities are giving and which are turning the Mediterranean Sea into a common grave.

Although the economic situation in Venezuela is very complex, argued Mr. Couso Permuy, it must be acknowledged that Argentina is starting to suffer the same conditions, and that worrying phenomena are taking place in Colombia, such as children dying from hunger and the murder of social leaders. The European Parliament, he argued, is pursuing an agenda of government change in Venezuela, while these issues should be approached on the contrary from a perspective of reciprocity and the respect of the national sovereignty of the other part. He also argued that sanctions would not be effective towards the Venezuelan government.

MEP Jordi Solé (Greens/EFA, Spain) thanked Dr. Engstrom for the study, which he considered to be well balanced and thorough, and to be a good instrument for the DROI Subcommittee and members of the Delegation to the Euro-Latin American Parliamentary Assembly to help them in their work. He suggested continuing with the practice of commissioning studies that focus on the situation in a particular country. One weakness of the study, Mr. Solé believes, is that it puts together two countries whose situations are very different. Secondly, as the study itself mentions in the introduction, it concentrates on civil and political rights, thereby lacking a reflection on the situation in these countries in terms of economic and social rights, collective rights, rights of indigenous people, sexual and reproductive rights. He considered the general recommendations of the study to be very interesting, especially the first one, as he felt that indeed the EU had in the past repeatedly insisted too much on one of the political options to the detriment of the struggle for respect of human rights in the countries concerned.

MEP Godelieve Quisthoudt-Rowohl (EPP, Germany) thanked the author of the study and the other invited experts. She commented on the alleged weakness of the opposition in Venezuela, stressing that an opposition does in fact exist but suffers from Maduro's persecution. An opposition that cannot express itself, she argued, is difficult to assess. Secondly, Ms. Quisthoudt-Rowohl underlined that the Sakharov prize is awarded to activists who struggle for human rights, regardless of their possible political activity. In her view, it would be very difficult to distinguish between what is a politically neutral struggle for human rights and one with a political component. She also inquired about the intention of Maduro's new gasoline policy.

Prof. Alberto Sotillo (Coordinator, Vente Venezuela) underlined that, were it not for the violence and the massive violations of human rights taking place in Venezuela, 4 million Venezuelan refugees would not be trying to escape from a country where the social contract broke down. The Venezuelan government, he denounced, has established a totalitarian constitution that is parallel to the legitimate one, has progressively increased the use of force and systematised state terrorism through the use of various mechanisms of social control. Prof. Alberto Sotillo underlined that Venezuela's problems have ceased to affect solely Venezuelans, and the crisis has invested the whole region. Finally, he argued that human rights of men as universal principles are above the rights of a state, and that defending principles, values and dignity as fundamental rights of men cannot be considered an interference in the sovereignty of a country. In conclusion, Prof. Sotillo called on the European Parliament to continue debating the problems of Venezuela.

Dr. Par Engstrom was then given the opportunity to respond to some of the remarks that were made during the workshop. He assured that all comments made will be taken into account in the final study.

On the remarks about the definition of rights, he explained that the study takes the view that human rights are indivisible and interdependent. His interpretation of the mandate of the study, he underlined, was that a stronger emphasis was to be placed on civil and political rights.

Secondly, he noted that the materials that have been assessed for this study are multiple and that the analysis developed is based on standard scholarly evaluation of sources and evidence on the two countries. He acknowledged that there is always going to be conflicting views on the interpretation of this evidence.

Finally, Dr. Engstrom acknowledged that the EP is a political body constituted by politicians, and that human rights are indeed a political struggle. However, with regard to the Sakharov prize he recommended that, while politics will inevitably shape the promotion of human rights and the rule of law, the EP's approach should be informed by independent studies and assessments.

Before closing the debate, **Ms. Becerra Basterrechea** recalled the position of the European Parliament with regard to both Cuba and Venezuela, and underlined that the EU certainly has an external mandate to promote human rights. For Venezuela, the EP's ongoing demand is that political prisoners be freed and that a humanitarian corridor be opened. The European Parliament calls for the re-establishment of institutions that have been destroyed – such as the National Assembly. Furthermore, it calls for the law to be respected. In that respect, the Parliament has in its unified position clearly expressed its support to the work of the ICC. There are now other expert reports from international organisations about the crimes committed and further investigations are needed.

In the case of Cuba, the Chair noted, things are changing and there is a great deal of hope and expectations; however, there are still many shortcomings in terms of human rights based in the political system and culture. The European Parliament thus calls for the liberation of political prisoners, for a halt in the oppression of dissidents and for a strengthening of civil society.

5 Biographical note

Dr Par Engstrom (BA UCL, MSc London, DPhil Oxford) is Senior Lecturer in Human Rights at the Institute of the Americas, University College London, and a visiting faculty member at the Paris School of International Affairs (PSIA), at Sciences-Po. Dr Engstrom has also been a Visiting Professor at the University of São Paulo, Brazil. Dr Engstrom holds a DPhil in International Relations from Oxford University, he studied Latin American politics and development (MSc) at the Institute of Latin American Studies, University of London; and Philosophy and Economics (BA) at University College London. He is the academic coordinator of an International Network on the Inter-American Human Rights System funded by the Leverhulme Trust (2014-16), and the co-chair of the London Transitional Justice Network. He has previously held academic positions at the Human Rights Consortium (University of London), Oxford Brookes University, School of Oriental and African Studies (SOAS), Warwick University, and at various Oxford colleges. He has worked with a range of human rights organisations and as a consultant for the Association for the Prevention of Torture and the Foreign and Commonwealth Office. Prior to entering academia, Dr Engstrom worked at the United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) in Geneva.

Carlos de la Torre is a human rights officer at the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights currently covering the human rights situation in Venezuela. He was part of the team that prepared the two latest OHCHR's reports on Venezuela. Carlos de la Torre has also worked as human rights officer for OHCHR in Guatemala and in Mexico. Before joining OHCHR in 2006, he was researcher and professor at the National University of Mexico

PART B:

Study: The situation of rule of law and human rights in Cuba and Venezuela and EU engagement

STUDY

The situation of rule of law and human rights in Cuba and Venezuela and EU engagement

ABSTRACT

The EU has a range of tools at its disposal for the advancement of rule of law and human rights objectives in its external relations. However, there are considerable policy challenges in this field in relation to countries that may resist such policies, illustrated in this study's assessment of EU engagement with Cuba and Venezuela since 2014. Cuba is currently undergoing a significant, yet delicate, process of political change, which offers a strategic opportunity for the EU. Venezuela, in contrast, is experiencing a complex humanitarian emergency that defies simple policy solutions by any external actor. EU-Cuba rapprochement is also contrasted in the study with the EU's increasingly robust policies adopted in relation to Venezuela. While Cuba and Venezuela are on different trajectories in their respective relations with the EU, the study develops concrete recommendations to enhance the coherence, effectiveness and normative alignment of EU rule of law and human rights policies towards the two countries, as well as more generally. The study also analyses the fate of the Sakharov Prize laureates from both Cuba and Venezuela with a view to strengthen the impact of this specific tool in support of human rights defenders.

Table of contents

List of abbreviations	24
Executive summary	26
1 Introduction: methodology and definitions	27
2 An overview of rule of law and human rights trends in Cuba and Venezuela since 2014	28
2.1 Cuba: trends and prospects	29
2.2 Venezuela: trends and prospects	34
3 Assessment of EU's engagement with Cuba and Venezuela in the field of rule of law and human rights	40
3.1 Human rights and the rule of law in EU's external relations	40
3.2 EU's engagement with Cuba	43
3.2.1 Specific recommendations	48
3.3 EU's engagement with Venezuela	49
3.3.1 Specific recommendations	55
3.4 The Sakharov Prize	57
3.4.1 Specific recommendations	61
4 General recommendations	61
Bibliography	64

List of abbreviations

AI	Amnesty International
ALBA	Bolivarian Alliance for the Peoples of Our America (Alianza Bolivariana para los Pueblos de Nuestra América)
ANPP	National Assembly of People's Power (Asamblea Nacional del Poder Popular de Cuba)
CCDHTN	Cuban Commission for Human Rights and National Reconciliation (Comisión Cubana de Derechos Humanos y Reconciliación Nacional)
CELAC	Community of Latin American and Caribbean States
CFSP	Common Foreign and Security Policy
CLM	Christian Liberation Movement
CP	Common Position
CSDP	Common Security and Defence Policy
Cubalex	Legal Information Centre (Centro de Información Legal)
DCI	Development Cooperation Instrument
EEAS	European External Action Service
EIDHR	European Instrument for Democracy and Human Rights
EP	European Parliament
ESDP	European Security and Defence Policy
EU	European Union
EUROsociAL	EU Regional Programme for social cohesion
HR/VP	High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy and Vice-President of the European Commission
HRC	UN Human Rights Council
HRDs	Human Rights Defenders
HRW	Human Rights Watch
ICC	International Criminal Court
IFIs	International financial Institutions
IGOs	Intergovernmental Organisations
IMF	International Monetary Fund
MCL	Christian Liberation Movement (Movimiento Cristiano de Liberación)
MEPs	Members of the European Parliament
Mercosur	Southern Common Market (Mercado Común del Sur/Mercado Comum do Sul)
MUD	Democratic Unity Roundtable
NATO	North Atlantic Treaty Organisation

NGO	Non-governmental Organisation
OAS	Organization of American States
OCDH	Observatorio Cubano de Derechos Humanos
OHCHR	UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights
OLP	Operation Liberation and Protection of the People
OPCAT	Optional Protocol of the Convention against Torture
OSCE	Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe
OTP	Office of the Prosecutor of the International Criminal Court
PDCA	Political Dialogue and Cooperation Agreement
RCTV	Radio Caracas Televisión
SMEs	Small and Medium-sized Enterprises
TEU	Treaty on the European Union
TFEU	Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union
UN	United Nations
UNASUR	Union of South American Nations (Union de Naciones Suramericanas)
UNHCR	United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees
UNPACU	Patriotic Union of Cuba (Unión Patriótica de Cuba)
UPR	Universal Periodic Review
US	United States
USA	United States of America
WHO	World Health Organization

Executive summary

The European Union (EU) has a range of tools at its disposal for the advancement of rule of law and human rights policies in its external relations. However, there are considerable policy challenges to EU engagement in relation to countries that may resist such policies. This study offers an in-depth assessment of two 'difficult' countries for the promotion of human rights – with a primary focus on civil and political rights – and the rule of law: Cuba and Venezuela. The two countries have diverging trajectories in terms of EU engagement: the ongoing process of EU-Cuba rapprochement offers a stark contrast with the EU sanction measures adopted targeting officials in Venezuela.

There are concrete changes underway in today's Cuba, demonstrated in the generational shift in the country's politics, a strategy of diversification of external relations, continuing economic reforms and an ongoing constitutional reform process. Yet, there are also significant continuities in terms of violations of civil and political rights and limits on the rule of law. The period since 2014 in EU-Cuba relations has been dominated by the Political Dialogue and Cooperation Agreement (PDCA) adopted in 2016. While there is a need for strategic patience by EU institutions in the PDCA's implementation, it will be important for the EU to set targets and to regularly review progress, with input from a broad range of stakeholders, including civil society actors. The EU-Cuba human rights dialogue also offers an important opportunity to advance the EU's human rights and rule of law objectives. The EU's strategic opportunity to deepen the bilateral relationship with Cuba is particularly significant given the reversal of the rapprochement between the United States of America (USA) and Cuba under the current United States (US) administration. The EU needs to demonstrate to pro-change factions in the Cuban government and to society at large that there are concrete benefits to opening up to the outside world.

Venezuela is experiencing deep political polarisation, institutional breakdown, political repression, impunity and a spiralling economic crisis that combine to produce a complex humanitarian emergency in the country. EU institutions have consistently communicated concerns over the deterioration of the human rights and rule of law situation in Venezuela, and that a political solution to the country's crisis would need to respect basic human rights values and be based on a return to credible electoral and democratic processes. The EU's engagement with Venezuela has become increasingly robust since 2014, with the adoption of an evolving sanctions regime. The EU needs to remain clear in its public justification of the sanctions regime as a tool to lead the Venezuelan government towards a negotiated solution to the country's ongoing crisis. An appropriate transitional justice framework will also need to be developed that could offer clear 'exit strategies' for Venezuelan officials, while at the same time operate 'in the shadow' of the International Criminal Court. Any strategy needs to include sustained efforts to support and encourage domestic political actors to organise themselves into democratic options for the future. The importance of a long-term political strategy should not detract attention from the urgent need to extend targeted humanitarian assistance to the Venezuelan population wherever and whenever practically possible.

The Sakharov Prize is one of the central tools available to the European Parliament to promote human rights, with Cuban laureates awarded on three occasions (in 2002, 2005 and 2010) and Venezuela's opposition and political prisoners awarded in 2017. The Sakharov prize has had an important impact in raising the visibility of the laureates' work. With a view to strengthening the impact of the prize, there is scope to review the process and criteria of the prize based on the EU Guidelines on Human Rights Defenders and the United Nations (UN) Declaration on Human Rights Defenders. The role of the Sakharov Network should also be strengthened further through the development of robust engagement strategies and consistent follow-up activities.

While this study evaluates the EU's engagement on the rule of law and human rights in relation to Cuba and Venezuela, it also develops concrete recommendations to further enhance EU rule of law and human rights policies more generally. The EU has significant political capital as a credible human rights and rule of law

promoter. To turn that capital into influence requires strategic patience. A key priority of EU institutions should be to engage with a plurality of civil society actors and domestic constituencies in target countries. Civil society groups receiving EU support should be encouraged to develop local strategies for change whenever possible and wherever local conditions allow. The EU's commitment to effective multilateralism can be strengthened by increasing support to international human rights institutions and regional mechanisms in order to facilitate independent and regular human rights and rule of law monitoring. Sanctions have become increasingly used as human rights tools, including by the EU, but the very significant limitations of sanctions to bring about positive human rights change need to be recognised. If adopted, at the very minimum, targeted sanctions need to form part of a broader negotiating strategy. The EU can clearly offer significant material incentives to countries it engages with, but it has become increasingly important to recognise that the current world order is characterised by geostrategic competition and increasingly assertive alternative value systems, which may offer strategic alternatives to target countries.

1 Introduction: methodology and definitions

The objective of this study is to assess recent trends in the rule of law and human rights situations in Cuba and Venezuela, respectively, since 2014. The study also evaluates the European Union's engagement on the rule of law and human rights with both countries in order to develop concrete recommendations as to how to further enhance EU action in this regard. In addition, this study analyses the fate of the Sakharov Prize laureates and finalists from both Cuba and Venezuela with the view to assess the impact of this specific tool of the European Parliament (EP) in support of human rights defenders.

The research conducted for this study was primarily desk based, comprising a review of policy statements, resolutions, parliamentary debates, media sources, reports from international organisations and independent human rights organisations and existing academic research.

The desk-based research was complemented with eighteen semi-structured telephone and email interviews with country and human rights experts, international organisation officials, representatives of non-governmental organisations (NGOs) and European Union (EU) officials that took place in June and July 2018. Several Sakharov Prize laureates were also consulted for this study. All interviews were conducted on the basis of anonymity and all interview sources are cited by basic identifiers and date of interview only. Draft versions of the study have been subject to several rounds of reviews with comments received from interviewees and expert reviewers.

This study understands human rights to be indivisible, interdependent and interrelated, and it references a range of dimensions related to the situation of socio-economic rights in the two countries examined. The primary focus of the analysis herein, however, is concerned with what international human rights instruments tend to categorise as civil and political rights, as per the stipulations of this commissioned study. The definition of the rule of law in this study is adopted from the conventional United Nations (UN) description as 'a principle of governance in which all persons, institutions and entities, public and private, including the State itself, are accountable to laws that are publicly promulgated, equally enforced and independently adjudicated, and which are consistent with international human rights norms and standards. It requires, as well, measures to ensure adherence to the principles of supremacy of law, equality before the law, accountability to the law, fairness in the application of the law, separation of powers, participation in decision-making, legal certainty, avoidance of arbitrariness and procedural and legal transparency' (United Nations, 2014). In this regard, the main emphasis of the evaluation in this study is on the institutional dimensions of the rule of law in the two countries, primarily the operation of judiciaries and court systems in relation to criminal justice and law enforcement.

2 An overview of rule of law and human rights trends in Cuba and Venezuela since 2014

This section provides an overview of key trends in the rule of law and human rights in Cuba and Venezuela since 2014 and the major political and economic factors underpinning them. By way of comparison, both countries share some important characteristics with regard to their respective human rights and rule of law situations. First, both Cuba and Venezuela have negative records on a wide range of civil and political rights. With regard to both countries human rights organisations report systematic oppression of political dissent, detention of human rights defenders (HRDs) and political opposition, and restrictions on freedom of expression. With regard to the latter, for example, in the 2018 World Press Freedom Index, compiled by the NGO Reporters Without Borders, Cuba is ranked 172nd and Venezuela at 143rd of the 180 countries surveyed (Reporters Without Borders, 2018). More generally, in the Economist Intelligence Unit's 2017 Democracy Index – measuring a range of civil and political rights – Cuba and Venezuela are both ranked as 'authoritarian regimes' and ranked 131st and 117th respectively of a total of 167 countries (The Economist Intelligence Unit, 2018). Similarly, according to Freedom House, Cuba and Venezuela are currently the only countries in the Americas categorised as 'not free' (Freedom House, 2018).

Second, the two countries' constitutional and legal systems limit civil and political rights both in terms of law and in terms of practice. Cuba's political system has restricted political rights and civil liberties for decades. In Cuba, the law is constitutionally subordinated to the ruling party, there is no explicit separation of powers, and the judiciary is subject to political control by the National Assembly and the Council of State. In Venezuela, there have been successive constitutional reforms and legal changes aimed at consolidating the power of the ruling party coalition and dismantling institutional checks and balances in the country, and there has been a particularly clear deterioration in the rule of law and in the justice system since 2014. There has been a steady erosion of judicial independence and in the separation of powers in the country, which has been exacerbated in recent years (Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, 2017). For example, Venezuela had the lowest overall score among the 113 countries assessed in the 2017-2018 Rule of Law Index compiled by the World Justice Project (World Justice Project, 2018)¹. Similarly, according to the World Bank's Worldwide Governance Indicators, Venezuela's percentile rank for 2016 was 0 indicating the lowest rank in the world, and Cuba's was 35 (World Bank, 2017)².

Third, both countries have political regimes that explicitly reject conventional liberal notions of human rights, the rule of law and representative democracy. Instead, the central legitimating rationale for governments in both Cuba and Venezuela lies in their conceptions of participatory and redistributive modes of democracy with particular emphasis on social welfare and strident defence of 'national sovereignty'. In the case of Cuba there has been notable and sustained progress on several economic and social rights measures. This is reflected in the country's relatively high human development index (0.777 in 2017, ranked 73 in the world; similar to Venezuela at 0.761, ranked 78, though the latter is experiencing a downward trend) as assessed by the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). In the case of Venezuela, there were significant achievements following Hugo Chávez's election in 1998, who ushered in socio-economic reforms that strengthened social rights, particularly access to health and education services, and that particularly benefited the traditionally most vulnerable sectors of the country's population. This record combined with the political incorporation of previously marginalised sectors of the population explain the repeated electoral successes of Chávez and the enduring political and ideological

¹ Cuba was not included in this survey.

² In the period between 2011 and 2016, however, the contrasting movement on the range of indicators measured by the World Bank for Cuba and Venezuela should be noted. While there has been a marked decline in the governance indicators for Venezuela, there has been a notable strengthening in Cuba. See further below regarding the significance of these contrasting governance and institutional trajectories.

support for *Chavismo* in Venezuela. While the exact scale and depth of these socio-economic achievements remain hotly disputed and highly politicised with regard to both countries (Hawkins, 2016), the main point here is simply to note the difficulty of promoting human rights, rule of law and democracy when there is so little consensus on the meaning of these notions and the direction in which political change should proceed.

While the cases of Cuba and Venezuela are comparable in some respects, they are also starkly dissimilar in others. Most notably, the countries have highly divergent state formation processes and historical trajectories. The evolution and duration of Cuba's state socialism model since the 1959 revolution makes the country truly exceptional. In the case of Venezuela, for decades the country's oil wealth brought significant economic prosperity, democratic stability and political party consensus, though against a backdrop of highly exclusionary elite rule. In terms of more current concerns regarding human rights and rule of law, the respective country trajectories are also starkly dissimilar in many ways. Cuba has displayed significant continuities over the years as measured by a range of standard human rights measures, as already alluded to. Venezuela, in contrast, has experienced a dramatic political and social deterioration in recent years. Freedom House downgraded the country from 'partly free' to 'non-free' in 2017 (Freedom House, 2017), and the human rights and rule of law situation has worsened further in the last two years.

Building on the last point, in terms of the relative strength and capacity of state institutions, as well as in terms of comparative political stability, the two countries are clearly different. While Cuba displays stable state institutions and the hallmarks of a durable regime, Venezuela has been in a constant state of considerable flux in recent years, with violent political polarisation, and a spiralling economic crisis that has brought deep social hardships. Moreover, while both countries can point to significant socio-economic progress on several dimensions as highlighted above, the current humanitarian crisis in Venezuela contrasts dramatically with the situation in Cuba. This is not to overlook the relative inadequacies in food and medical supplies, for instance, in Cuba. But these are significantly different in both extent and severity. The dramatic socio-economic deterioration in Venezuela has led to a complex humanitarian emergency in the country.

Finally, in their respective relationships with the outside world, Cuba and Venezuela are also on divergent trajectories. The Cuban government has adopted a strategy of rapprochement and diversification of its external relations, which is likely to be sustained despite recent reversals in the country's relations with the United States of America (USA). Venezuela, in contrast, is increasingly isolated internationally, notwithstanding its ongoing efforts to cultivate support from influential countries such as China and Russia. In short, while comparisons of the trends and prospects for human rights and the rule of law in Cuba and Venezuela may offer instructive general insights, the analysis will need to be informed by the many significant contrasts between the two countries.

2.1 Cuba: trends and prospects

There have been **significant political shifts in Cuba's relations with the outside world** in recent years, most dramatically since the US-Cuba rapprochement was publicly announced in December 2014 (Piccone, 2014). The restoration of diplomatic relations between the USA and Cuba (Crahan & Castro Mariño, 2016), the country's return to regional fora³, former US President Barack Obama's visit to the island in March 2016, as well as the signing of the Political Dialogue and Cooperation Agreement (PDCA) with the EU in 2016 (see 3.2) all constituted consequential political shifts in Cuba's external relations. The US administration also followed up with the easing of some of the constraints of the long-standing US embargo on Cuba, allowing

³ Cuba was suspended from the Organization of American States (OAS) in 1962. In April 2015, President Raúl Castro attended the Summit of the Americas, marking the formal return of Cuba to hemispheric fora.

for increased travel and remittances to the island (LeoGrande, 2015)⁴. Domestically, a generational change in political leadership, continuing stop-and-go economic reforms, an ongoing constitutional reform process, increasing internet access and growing demographic pressures from the island's youth population have all combined to raise the **possibility of a gradual, piecemeal transition** for some Cuba observers (Hoffmann, 2016). The **country's political system, however, continues to restrict political rights and civil liberties**, and there are no discernible moves towards multi-party democracy on the island. Moreover, since 2014 human rights groups continue to report systematic repression, detention and harassment of political dissidents and human rights defenders, and extensive restrictions on the freedom of association and expression.

The Cuban authorities have continued to **repress and suppress political opposition**, with regular detention of dissidents throughout the period since 2014. The Cuban Commission for Human Rights and National Reconciliation (*Comisión Cubana de Derechos Humanos y Reconciliación Nacional*, CCDHRN) documented 8 899 short-term detentions in 2014, compared with 6 424 in 2013. According to the CCDHRN, in August 2015 alone there were 768 instances of what it termed 'politically motivated' detentions; an increase from 674 in July 2015. In 2015, there was also a crackdown on dissent following the visit of Pope Francis, and in October that year there were extensive arrests and detentions, including 60 members of the Ladies in White (see 3.4)⁵. In November 2015, Amnesty International (AI) reported the highest number of politically motivated detentions (over 1 400) in years, with many detainees being held between one and 30 hours and some reporting excessive use of force by the police during detention. In 2016, the CCDHRN documented a monthly average of 827 politically motivated detentions, while in 2017 there was a drop to 430 detentions per month on average. In 2018, the CCDHRN continued to document a downward trend with 263 monthly detentions on average reported by the end of June.

While AI currently has fewer prisoners of conscience on Cuba registered than in the 1970s, 1980s, and 1990s⁶, Cuban authorities have changed their repression strategy. There has been a reduction of long-term incarceration of political dissidents, alongside, as already noted, systematic use of **short-term detention as a form of intimidation and harassment of dissent**. In a September 2015 report (Amnesty International, 2015a), AI documents the routine detention of peaceful demonstrators, human rights activists and journalists: 'Activists are often detained to stop them from attending public demonstrations or private meetings. Independent journalists reporting on these detentions are themselves harassed by the authorities or put behind bars. Often, the relatives of those detained are never informed of their loved ones' whereabouts' (Amnesty International, 2015a). AI also reports that political dissidents are 'frequently set free under *licencia extrapenal* in Cuba, a form of conditional release meaning that charges are not dropped but that those convicted are allowed to spend the remainder of their sentences outside prison' (Amnesty International, 2017b). Conditionally released prisoners are often subject to continuing harassment by the authorities. A country expert interviewed for this study also noted that human rights defenders are regularly prevented from travelling abroad (Interview #16). There are still cases of long-term imprisonment of political opponents, however. For example, in March 2017 Cuban authorities sentenced

⁴ Cuba's rapprochement with the USA had some substantial immediate human rights implications. In December 2014, there was a prisoner exchange between the USA and Cuba as part of efforts to normalise relations between the two countries, with the release of Alan Gross in exchange for the 'Cuban Five' prisoners held in the USA since 1998 on espionage charges. Moreover, in January 2015, the Cuban authorities started the release of a group of more than 50 political prisoners to be freed following the agreement between the USA and Cuba to 'normalise' relations. Many of them were members of the Patriotic Union of Cuba (*Unión Patriótica de Cuba*, UNPACU), a prominent opposition group in Cuba.

⁵ The CCDHRN's database on detentions in Cuba is available at <http://ccdhrn.org/informes-mensuales-de-represion-politica/> (last accessed: 25/09/2018).

⁶ In its 2017/18 annual report on Cuba, for example, AI specifically refers to six individuals as 'prisoners of conscience', but also notes that the Cuban 'authorities continued to present trumped-up charges for common crimes as a way to harass and detain political opponents, meaning there were likely many more prisoners of conscience than documented.' (Amnesty International, 2018)

human rights defender Eduardo Cardet, the leader of the Christian Liberation Movement (Movimiento Cristiano Liberación, MCL), to three years in prison after having held him in provisional detention since November 2016 (Amnesty International, 2015a; Amnesty International, 2017h).

The Cuban authorities are using a range of **provisions in the country's criminal code to harass political dissidents, including human rights defenders, journalists and artists** (Amnesty International, 2015a). For example, Article 91 of the country's criminal code provides for sentences of 10 to 20 years for anyone who 'in the interest of a foreign state, commits an act with the aim of damaging the independence or territorial integrity of the Cuban state'. Similarly broad provisions include article 72, which states that 'any person shall be deemed dangerous if he or she has shown a proclivity to commit crimes demonstrated by conduct that is in manifest contradiction with the norms of socialist morality' and article 75.1, which states that any police officer can issue a warning for such 'dangerousness'. The declaration of 'dangerous disposition' is subject to few legal safeguards and is used to prosecute government opponents, who can then become subject to politically motivated criminal prosecutions and other forms of harassment. These provisions do not comply with relevant international human rights law and are often arbitrarily and summarily applied (Amnesty International, 2015a). For example, members of the Ladies in White, as well as their relatives, have been charged with public disorder (*desórdenes públicos*) and have not been given the right to call defence witnesses or to challenge evidence against them.

There are also reports of **intimidation and harassment of government critics** through acts of repudiation (*actos de repudio*) (Amnesty International, 2015a). These are government-coordinated demonstrations attended by government supporters, which are usually carried out in front of the homes of political dissidents and include verbal and physical abuse. The authorities also seek to discredit human rights defenders through defamation campaigns. For example, in 2015 the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights issued a precautionary measure for Laritza Diversent Cambara, the head of the Legal Information Centre (*Centro de Información Legal, Cubalex*), a group providing independent legal and human rights assistance, following one such campaign (Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, 2015).

In addition to rights-violating legal provisions, particularly in the country's criminal code, **Cuba's constitutional and judicial system is generally not compliant with international human rights and rule of law standards**. Constitutionally, the law is subordinate to the ruling party, there is no explicit separation of powers in the constitution, and the judiciary is subordinated to the National Assembly and the Council of State (Article 121 of Cuba's 1976 Constitution). While the Constitution stipulates that the People's Supreme Tribunal heads the country's judicial system (Article 121) and nominally protects the independence of judges (Article 122), the National Assembly is invested with the authority to decide on the constitutionality of laws and legal decrees (Article 75). Human rights NGOs regularly highlight the subordination of Cuban courts to the executive and legislative branches of government, which undermines institutional checks and balances and judicial independence (Human Rights Watch, 2017b). Cuba does not have a separate constitutional court or chamber, and courts have no powers of judicial review. The Cuban judicial system also uses lay judges who are appointed to sit on panels together with professional judges (Grant et al., 2017).

It should be noted here that **a constitutional reform process is currently underway in Cuba**. On 22 July 2018 the National Assembly approved a draft of a new Constitution that would recognise the right to own private property (a right significantly circumscribed in the present constitutional text) in a move that effectively offers constitutional recognition to the burgeoning non-state sector of the Cuban economy. The new Constitution would also redefine marriage as 'between two people', which would in turn open up the possibility for same-sex marriage. The constitutional draft also contains provisions that advance judicial reforms, including by recognising the presumption of innocence in the criminal justice system. The draft Constitution would also entail some changes to Cuba's political system by creating the position of a prime

minister and by introducing governorships to the island's 15 provinces. However, while the constitutional draft has eliminated the provision that aimed for Cuba 'to advance towards a communist society', it is clear that the country's one-party system will remain constitutionally protected (BBC, 2018; Granma, 2018). The constitutional draft will be subject to a process of public deliberation in a series of meetings around the country and then voted on in a national referendum scheduled for February 2019⁷. Hence, as one country-expert interviewed for this study noted, while the constitutional reform process is not expected to bring about significant changes to Cuba's political system, the process itself has opened up narrow but noticeable spaces for deliberation in Cuban society (Interview #4).

Nonetheless, there continue to be **extensive restrictions on the freedom of association and on freedom of thought and expression**. With regard to the former, the Cuban authorities prohibit membership in independent associations and unions. In relation to freedom of expression, long-standing restrictions also persist, for example, with the Cuban Constitution prohibiting private media ownership (Article 53). The Cuban state therefore has a complete media monopoly, including on television, radio, the press, internet service providers and other electronic means of communication. There are also reports of threats and physical violence against independent journalists. Moreover, the Law for the Protection of the National Independence and Economy of Cuba (Law No. 88) stipulates imprisonment for collaborating with radio, TV stations or publications deemed to be assisting US policy (Amnesty International, 2015a). The cumulative and sustained impact of these legal restrictions combined with the extensive 'web of control' developed over decades in Cuba have had chilling effects on everyday life (Amnesty International, 2017e). AI documents these forms of restrictions in Cuban society in a recent report: 'Ordinary Cubans perceived to be even subtly critical of life in the country face a future of harassment at work, or unemployment as authorities use their control over the job market as an additional tool of repression' (Amnesty International, 2017e). It is important to emphasise, however, that the media scene in Cuba is currently in a period of transformation, with the gradual emergence of a new generation of independent reporters (Committee to Protect Journalists, 2016).

Building on this last point, it should also be highlighted that there is a notable expansion of internet access in the country. One country expert interviewed for this study notes that there is a proliferation of 'internet parks' in the country offering public internet access, that mobile phones are ubiquitous, particularly among the youth, and that government internet censorship appears to be diminishing (Interview #4). Moreover, while internet access is still prohibitively expensive for those relying on state salaries, many Cubans have alternative sources of income. Many state employees and all university students also have internet access at work or at university. There are, nonetheless, continuing **restrictions on internet access** in Cuba (Amnesty International, 2017a), and the country remains the least connected of the countries in the Americas. Internet access continues to be censored by the Cuban authorities (OONI, 2017), though the system is far less sophisticated than in other countries with state censorship, such as China.

In sum, **notable political shifts have taken place in Cuba since 2014, making the current conjuncture in the country a critical one**. While significant uncertainties remain, the combined effects on Cuban society of the gradual changes currently underway including the constitutional reforms, the ongoing economic reform process and expanding internet access may be consequential. **There are, however, clear continuities in terms of human rights violations and limits on the rule of law**. These are likely to persist as the Cuban authorities seek to manage the transition to a new political generation since Raúl Castro stepped down as President in April 2018. Indeed, looking forward, there are considerable political and economic uncertainties facing Cuba. In addition to the generational shift in Cuban politics following the death of Fidel Castro in 2016 and Raúl Castro's recent handing over of the presidency, the reversal in

⁷ The draft constitution is available at: <http://www.parlamentocubano.cu/wp-content/uploads/Tabloide-Constituci%C3%B3n.pdf> (last accessed: 25/09/2018).

the US-Cuban rapprochement under the current US administration is significant. While there are still ongoing areas of cooperation between the USA and Cuba (e.g. crime, drug trafficking, migration), several interviewees for this study noted that the Donald Trump administration's return to adversarial rhetoric and an emphasis on the US embargo on Cuba have made further reversals in Cuba-US relations increasingly likely (Interviews #4, #11). Moreover, Cuba's economy has been adversely impacted by the ongoing economic and humanitarian crisis in Venezuela, a main provider of economic aid and political support to Cuba in recent years. There are risks for further destabilisation for both Cuba and Venezuela as a result of their continuing relationship of interdependence (Piccone & Trinkunas, 2014). These risks are compounded by the uncertainties surrounding the direction of the economic reforms that have been taking place in Cuba since the introduction of new market-based mechanisms in 2009. Legislative changes, including a 2011 change in the country's real estate law, allowing for sale and purchase of residential properties, thereby creating a real estate market, the passing of a new investment law in 2014 (Feinberg, 2014), the emergence of a non-state sector in Cuba's economy (Mesa-Lago, 2017) and an accompanying increase in the number of self-employed people on the island are certainly significant. Raúl Castro's strategy of 'perfecting' the Cuban socialist model consisted of loosening tight economic control by government on private economic activity and was driven by the government's concerns with protecting the gains of the revolution in health, education, security, as well as with boosting its international profile. The pace of change, however, is clearly slow and gradual, reforms are prone to reversals, and the scale of the structural changes required to transform the domestic economy is considerable (Feinberg & Piccone, 2014; Feinberg, 2018).

These trends have several **implications for future engagement on human rights and rule of law with Cuba**. First, the Cuban authorities' conception of human rights and democracy is likely to persist, and human rights and democracy promotion will remain deeply contentious (Grugel & Fontana, 2018). For external promoters, such as the European Union and the USA, support for political and economic freedoms is a cornerstone of policies towards Cuba. For the Cuban regime, such policies constitute direct challenges to its mode of control and should therefore be resisted. Similarly, in international fora, such as the UN Human Rights Council, the very skilled Cuban diplomatic corps will continue to pursue initiatives aimed at presenting an alternative human rights vision. In part, this is rooted in deep political differences and in different visions of human rights: 'what they include, how they are exercised and protected and how the international community can and should support them' (Miller & Piccone, 2016). And, in part, the resistance to international monitoring and criticisms is driven by government pride in the achievements of the revolution in terms of the improvements in access to human rights such as health, housing and education. Therefore, and second, there will continue to be limits to Cuba's opening up and prospects for human rights engagement. Cuba has signed and ratified a range of international human rights treaties, but its ratification of the International Covenants on Civil and Political Rights and Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, respectively, is still pending. Nor has Cuba accepted the individual complaints procedures under any of the human rights treaties the country has ratified. There have been some recent indications that Cuba would open itself up to international scrutiny by independent human rights monitors. For example, the UN Special Rapporteur on trafficking in persons and the UN Independent Expert on human rights and international solidarity both visited Cuba in 2017. However, the Cuban government has rejected other requests by UN Special Procedures for in-country visits⁸. Third, following decades confronted with hegemonic rule and repression, the weaknesses of political opposition forces in Cuba need to be recognised. As several interviewees for this study indicated, there is slight popular support for opposition groups and dissidents have limited political weight in Cuba (Interviews #4, #7, #8). This has implications for

⁸ At its second Universal Period Review (UPR) in 2013, Cuba rejected recommendations to extend a standing invitation to the Special Procedures of the Human Rights Council and rejected recommendations by various states to accept visits by the Special Rapporteur on the rights to freedom of peaceful assembly and association and the Special Rapporteur on torture. Cuba's third UPR took place in May 2018, though the outcome report is still pending.

any external promotion strategy emphasising the need for local civil society partners and the strengthening of local capacity for political reforms. Finally, and building on this last point, despite the ongoing constitutional reform process, Cuba's constitutional and legal system will continue to diverge from conventional liberal rule of law templates. The institutional consolidation of Cuba's legal system since the 1959 revolution would make any reforms pushed by international rule of law promoters, such as the EU, exceptionally difficult to implement.

2.2 Venezuela: trends and prospects

Venezuela has experienced **deep political polarisation, institutional breakdown, increasing political repression and a spiralling economic and humanitarian crisis** since 2014. With the death of Hugo Chávez on 5 March 2013, the subsequent 14 April 2013 presidential election narrowly won by Nicolás Maduro (by 1.6 %) led to ever escalating political conflict and violent protests (Corrales & Hidalgo, 2017; Smilde, 2015). The political opposition, represented by presidential candidate Henrique Capriles, disputed the electoral results, which further fuelled public protests. The security forces used excessive force to disperse demonstrators, as well as widespread arbitrary detentions. It should be noted, however, that although the Maduro government inherited an economy in deep trouble, with the inflation rate exceeding 50 %, public support for *Chavismo* remained strong, not least due to the concrete achievements of government-run social programmes in health and education over the past decade. This support was manifested in the 8 December 2013 municipal elections convincingly won by candidates associated with the governing party (49 % of the votes). However, from early 2014 the government's violent response to public protests further radicalised parts of the opposition, who mobilised their supporters around the slogan of '*la salida*' (i.e. the exit of President Maduro from office). The situation in Venezuela has increasingly deteriorated with a violent crackdown on protestors by the security forces, imprisonment of opposition politicians, a political opposition in disarray, increasingly authoritarian government and the effective dissolution of representative institutions, acute economic and social hardship, a deep public security crisis and extraordinarily high levels of crime-related violence, and increasing number of Venezuelans fleeing their country.

Since the escalation of protests in February 2014 there has been severe **repression by the security forces**, which has resulted in extensive human rights violations (OHCHR, 2017; 2018). Security forces have employed unlawful force, including shooting and severely beating unarmed individuals. There have been widespread arbitrary arrests and violations of due process guarantees. Detainees have been subjected to physical and psychological abuse, including torture in some cases. There are reports of torture and ill treatment at the time of arrest, in detention and in the context of excessive use of force by law enforcement officials in responding to social protests (Amnesty International, 2014b; OHCHR, 2018). Security forces have allowed armed pro-government gangs (*colectivos*) to assault unarmed civilians and have in some cases collaborated with them. AI reports that during the February-July 2014 protests, 43 people died and almost 900, including 300 members of the security forces, were injured. More than 3 300 people were detained (Amnesty International, 2015b). This indicates that these violations were not isolated practices or excesses, but part of a systematic practice by the Venezuelan security forces. Human Rights Watch maintains that '[t]he nature and timing of many of these abuses – as well as the frequent use of political epithets by the perpetrators – suggests that their aim was not to enforce the law or disperse protests, but rather to punish people for their political views or perceived views' (Human Rights Watch, 2014). Although there is evidence that some authorities, such as the Attorney General (*Fiscal General de la República*) and the Ombudswoman (*Defensora del Pueblo*) received and investigated complaints of human rights violations by the security

forces – and that some members of the security forces were detained for their participation in abuses – there has been widespread impunity for violations (Amnesty International, 2015b)⁹.

In addition to violent repression of public protests, there has also been extensive **persecution and criminalisation of the political opposition as well as of human rights defenders**. Several prominent opposition figures have been detained for their involvement in anti-government protests and denied due process¹⁰. Most notably, Leopoldo López, the leader of the opposition party *Voluntad Popular* (Political Will), was arrested together with party colleague Daniel Ceballos in April 2014¹¹ for alleged responsibility for violence that occurred during and after demonstrations. In August 2014, the UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention stated that the detentions of López and Ceballos were arbitrary. In September 2015, López was sentenced to 13 years and nine months in prison for inciting violence during protests. He was released to house arrest in July 2017, which while subsequently (in August 2017) briefly revoked, remains in force. Another prominent example of the targeting of opposition politicians is Caracas mayor Antonio Ledezma, who was arrested in February 2015 accused of coup plotting (in November 2017 Ledezma fled house arrest in Venezuela to Spain, via Colombia). There have been disqualifications of leading opposition candidates from running for public office by seemingly arbitrary decisions by the country's comptroller general. The prominent opposition politician María Corina Machado was also arbitrarily expelled from the National Assembly in March 2014¹². AI reports figures from the Venezuelan Mayors' Association, which indicate that at the end of February 2015, 33 of the 73 mayors belonging to opposition parties were facing legal proceedings (Amnesty International, 2015b). This highlights the authorities' use of the criminal justice system to intimidate people for criticising the government. There was also violence against opposition politicians reported in the run-up to parliamentary elections in December 2015. **Human rights defenders have been targeted with criminal prosecutions** intended to discredit and intimidate. HRDs argue that in a society as polarised and violent as Venezuela, the ongoing attacks and smear campaigns by government authorities could incite government sympathisers to carry out attacks on them. Moreover, in 2010 a law was passed (Law for the Defence of Political Sovereignty and National Self-Determination) that prohibits human rights groups from receiving foreign funding (Human Rights Watch, 2012).

There was a further **escalation of repression by the security forces** following the extensive anti-government protests that broke out again in April 2017. The repression, **unprecedented in scope and severity**, has raised the **spectre of international human rights** crimes being committed by the Venezuelan government and the security forces (OHCHR, 2018). The immediate trigger for the protests was the government-controlled Supreme Court's attempt to take over legislative powers from the National Assembly (Human Rights Watch & Foro Penal, 2017). The protests were met by the security forces using excessive, including lethal violence. AI reports that between April and July 2017, at least 120 people were killed and more than 1 177 wounded, including demonstrators and members of the security forces (Human Rights Watch & Foro Penal, 2017). Military forces were deployed to repress protests, and according to the Venezuelan Penal Forum, 5 341 people were arrested. Of these, 726 were subject to military jurisdiction

⁹ The obstacles to accountability have indeed been formidable (see OHCHR, 2018). There is fear of reporting abuse and the authorities responsible for investigating and prosecuting violations are themselves implicated in due process violations (Amnesty International, 2015b). Repression of protests as a policy was consolidated in February 2015 when the Venezuelan military was granted powers to use force to control peaceful demonstrations (Amnesty International, 2015b). Moreover, the Attorney-General, Luisa Ortega Diaz, investigating abuses by the security forces, was dismissed in August 2017, forced into exile, and has subsequently emerged as a strong opposition voice against the Maduro government (OHCHR, 2018).

¹⁰ Opposition politicians targeted include: Daniel Ceballos, Antonio Ledezma, Leopoldo López, Maria Corina Machado, Rosmit Mantilla, Enzo Scarano and Carlos Vecchio.

¹¹ López has been barred from running since 2008 due to corruption allegations.

¹² Corina Machado participated in a meeting of the Committee on Foreign Affairs of the European Parliament on 14 April 2014, and her situation was referred to in EP resolutions 2014/2998(RSP), adopted on 18 December 2014, and 2015/2582(RSP), adopted on 12 March 2015, concerning Venezuela.

and charged for demonstrating against the government. At the end of 2017, 216 remained in pre-trial detention. The Venezuelan Penal Forum reports at least 275 civilians tried by military courts, with systematic allegations of abuses and lack of due process. International human rights groups, as well as the United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) (OHCHR, 2017), have considered these abuses to be part of a systematic practice by the Venezuelan security forces. In a July 2017 statement, AI declared that the attacks against protestors are part of a 'premeditated policy of violent repression of any form of dissent' and indicated that evidence is being assembled to hold perpetrators and Venezuelan authorities to account before international criminal justice mechanisms, including the International Criminal Court (ICC) (Amnesty International, 2017d)¹³. From this perspective, the prevailing impunity for these violations is exacerbated by the fact that high-level officials have either downplayed or denied abuses and delegitimised protestors as terrorists¹⁴.

Venezuela has also been experiencing a **deepening institutional and rule of law crisis**, particularly since the 6 December 2015 legislative elections (Alarcón, Álvarez & Hidalgo, 2016). While the election was a landslide win for the opposition coalition, the Democratic Unity Roundtable (MUD), winning 112 out of 167 seats in the National Assembly, the government moved swiftly to neutralise its influence. The outgoing Assembly appointed government-aligned judges to vacant seats on the Supreme Court before the newly elected legislators took office in January 2016. The Supreme Court then proceeded with a series of decisions that were aimed at blocking the legislative work of the National Assembly (Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, 2017; Ramírez, 2017). In May 2017, the executive took the further step to call for the election of a Constituent Assembly designed to take over legislative functions from the opposition-led National Assembly (Human Rights Watch, 2017a). The July 2017 election to the Constituent Assembly, boycotted by the opposition, resulted in a new entity exclusively made up of government supporters, acting as a shadow legislature. Most regional governments in Latin America, as well as the EU, have refused to recognise the Constituent Assembly. Moreover, the Maduro government's hold on political power tightened further in the October 2017 regional elections, when the government won 18 out of 23 governorships, while the opposition alleged widespread voter fraud. Then on 20 May 2018 President Nicolás Maduro secured another six-year term in widely discredited presidential elections, boycotted by most parts of the political opposition, and which served to consolidate the Maduro government's increasingly blatant authoritarian rule. Several country experts interviewed for this study noted that the primary concern of the current Venezuelan government is to stay in power (Interviews #3, #6, #10).

In addition to a political opposition emasculated and in disarray, the consolidation of authoritarian rule in Venezuela has been facilitated by the **concentration of power in the executive and the gradual erosion of judicial independence** over the course of nearly two decades (Corrales, 2015; Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, 2017). In 2004 there was a far-reaching institutional reform of the Supreme Court. Through changes to removal and appointment procedures of judges, purges and stacking it with judges who publicly pledged their commitment to advancing the political agenda of the executive branch, the government has gained political control of the Supreme Court (Human Rights Watch, 2004). The government has also taken a series of steps to bring the country's judiciary under closer executive control (Human Rights Watch, 2012). Government interference in the judiciary has been enabled by the fact that most judges in Venezuela are appointed on a temporary basis, leaving them open to political pressures (Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, 2017). Individual judges whose judgements the

¹³ According to AI, 'the government has created and implemented State bodies and mechanisms with a mandate to carry out acts of violent repression against the population. The development of apparatuses designed exclusively for the prosecution of demonstrators and suspected dissidents, such as the creation of the "Anti-Terrorist Command" and the increase in the number of weapons and conscripts of the Bolivarian militia, indicate a calculated preparation for the implementation of a policy of violent repression' (Amnesty International, 2017d).

¹⁴ While a Truth Commission has been mandated to investigate cases of human rights violations during the protests, human rights organisations such as Amnesty International have raised concerns regarding its independence and impartiality.

government disagrees with have also been targeted. A prominent example is the case of judge Maria Lourdes Afiuni, who was arbitrarily detained in December 2009 after authorising the conditional release of an individual whose pre-trial detention had been declared arbitrary by the UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detentions. The government has repeatedly rejected international condemnation of the gradual erosion of judicial independence in the country. Most dramatically, Venezuela withdrew from the jurisdiction of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights in 2012.

The absence of formal checks and balances is also mirrored in sustained **restrictions on the freedom of expression**¹⁵, which is combined with **regular harassment and intimidation of critical voices**, as well as ongoing **discrimination on political grounds**. The June 2018 OHCHR report documents extensive violations of the right to freedom of expression, including attacks against media outlets and journalists, drawing on documented cases by the Venezuelan NGO Espacio Público¹⁶. The OHCHR also reports that 'restrictive administrative measures, including regarding the distribution of printing paper, [have] targeted certain media outlets based on their alleged anti-government editorial lines and their coverage of certain topics, including demonstrations, limiting the diversity of information to which Venezuelans have access, in particular for those who have limited or no access to the internet' (OHCHR, 2018: p. 38). Discrimination on political grounds has become a defining feature of *Chavismo* as well as *Madurismo*. For example, the recent case of Rocio San Miguel et al. v. Venezuela before the Inter-American Court of Human Rights put the spotlight on instances of individuals being fired from their government positions after they supported a recall referendum petition against former President Chávez in 2003 (Inter-American Court of Human Rights, 2018). There are also widespread concerns that the *Carnet de la Patria* (the Card of the Fatherland), which the authorities use to control who receives food and subsidised petrol, for example, is administered in a politically discriminatory way to condition benefits to political support (Bloomberg, 2018b).

In addition to political violence and state repression of protest, Venezuela is riven by **crime-related violence and a profound public security crisis**. The country has an alarmingly high homicide rate and is the home of some of the most violent cities in the world. While official statistics are unreliable and determining homicide rates is an inexact science, the Venezuelan Violence Observatory (*Observatorio Venezolano de Violencia, OVV*) put the national murder rate at 89 per 100 000 in 2017¹⁷. Venezuela's criminal justice system appears incapable of tackling violent crime. The country's prisons and police stations, which often serve as permanent detention facilities, are notoriously overcrowded and prison riots and deaths in custody are rampant. The authorities' public security responses also tend to violate human rights and due process guarantees. For example, in July 2015 the government implemented the Operation Liberation and Protection of the People (OLP), which consisted of police and military raids directed at residents of low-income and immigrant communities in an operation the authorities claimed was aimed at combating criminal gangs (Human Rights Watch & PROVEA, 2016). Cases of grave human rights violations that ensued included mass detentions with few charges being brought, killings in what the security forces claimed were

¹⁵ Although there have been very tense government-media relations since the early days of *Chavismo*, it should be noted that throughout much of former President Chávez's rule there was no prior censorship and the press enjoyed broad freedoms. Indeed, much of the private media was clearly sympathetic to the opposition, including even acting as advocates for opposition positions and using aggressive language to attack the government (Human Rights Watch, 2002). Since 2002, however, the government has gradually undermined freedom of expression through a series of measures, including the adoption of a broadcast media law (Law for Social Responsibility in Radio, Television and Electronic Media, and Organic Law of Telecommunications) that strengthened restrictions on radio and television content, gave the executive powers to terminate broadcasting licenses on arbitrary grounds and introduced broad restrictions on internet traffic. Independent radio stations have been closed down and the media has been censored from covering public protests. These restrictions on critical media have had chilling effects on freedom of expression, and fear of government reprisals has led to journalistic self-censorship (Human Rights Watch, 2012).

¹⁶ Espacio Público's 2017 annual report on the situation of freedom of expression and information in Venezuela is available at: <http://espaciopublico.org/informes/#.W6ud03tKiUI> (last accessed: 25/09/2018).

¹⁷ The OVV's annual reports documenting and estimating homicide rates in Venezuela are available at: <https://observatoriodeviolencia.org.ve/category/informes/#> (last accessed: 25/09/2018).

'confrontations' with alleged criminals, evictions and housing demolitions, as well as arbitrary deportations of Colombian immigrants. Moreover, in August 2015, the Venezuelan authorities declared a state of emergency in the border region with Colombia, with the stated aim to combat paramilitarism, drug trafficking and smuggling. There were reports of ill-treatment of detainees and at least 1 000 people deported to Colombia without due process. In January 2017, the government relaunched its public security programme under the banner of Operation Humanist Liberation of the People, but the use of excessive force and arbitrary detentions continued. Between April and July 2017, these forms of arbitrary actions and raids increased in the broader context of anti-government protests. In a devastating 2017 report entitled 'Nights of Terror', AI documents attacks and raids on homes carried out by different security forces in several cities throughout Venezuela without court orders and with excessive use of force¹⁸. The AI report found that these raids followed a consistent pattern, indicating that they were part of a policy of repression, which has moved from the streets into peoples' homes. In April 2017, the government also activated the Plan Zamora, which entails the active deployment of civilians alongside police and military forces to 'preserve public order'.

The political and public security crises in Venezuela are compounded by a **humanitarian emergency** of alarming proportions. Severe shortages of food and medical supplies have intensified since 2014 (Human Rights Watch, 2016). In 2016, AI, drawing on information compiled by Datanalisis, a Venezuelan polling firm, reported that the country lacked 80 % of the food and medicines that it needed (Amnesty International, 2016). Venezuela's economic crisis, exacerbated by low oil prices and spiralling inflation rates, has eroded many of the social and economic gains of the poorer sectors of the country's population. There is a scarcity of basic products and the country has been unable to pay for the import of essential food items. This has led to rising malnutrition and increasing desperation manifested in incidents of looting that have fed into ongoing demonstrations. The distribution strategy imposed by the authorities to mitigate the food crisis has been ineffective, and Caritas Venezuela, a charity, reported in 2017 that it had found '27.6 % of children [the organisation had] studied were at risk of malnutrition and 15.7 % of them suffered mild-to-acute malnutrition' (Various Human Rights Organisations, 2017). Basic health services have also collapsed and there is lack of access to essential medicines and medical supplies, in both the private and the public healthcare systems (Lohman, 2015). Venezuela is experiencing, as a result, a rapidly rising number of maternal deaths and increasing infant mortality rates. The country's dwindling stock of antiretroviral medications is running out and the World Health Organization (WHO) reports that malaria is on the rise (WHO, 2018). The continuing economic and health crisis in Venezuela has, in turn, fuelled a **regional migration crisis**. According to the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), since 2014 over 1.5 million Venezuelans have left their country and there has been a 2 000 % increase in the number of Venezuelan nationals seeking asylum worldwide (UNHCR, 2018). The Venezuelan government has consistently refused to recognise the scale of the humanitarian crisis and it has rejected offers of international assistance (European Parliament, 2018b).

In sum, there has been a **consistent pattern of a deteriorating human rights and rule of law situation** in Venezuela since 2014. In the context of deep political polarisation and a growing humanitarian crisis in recent years, human rights violations have taken a variety of forms, including excessive use of force in response to public protests, criminal prosecution of political dissidents (Amnesty International, 2017c; OHCHR, 2018), the use of politically motivated arbitrary detentions (Amnesty International, 2017g), the unjustified and disproportionate use of pre-trial detention, grave deficiencies of justice administration undermining due process guarantees and the right to a fair trial, incommunicado detention and solitary confinement and ill-treatment of detainees. Venezuela's political conflict and violence have, in turn, contributed to the deepening of the country's economic and humanitarian crisis. The multiplicity of

¹⁸ In the report, AI documents reports of at least 47 raids and attacks on residential areas by state security forces and groups of armed civilians. This occurred in 11 different states between April and July 2017 (Amnesty International, 2017f).

violations, including of a range of socio-economic rights, the very large number of victims, and the absence of any effective institutional efforts to address these violations (OHCHR, 2017) combine to produce a **complex humanitarian emergency** in Venezuela. Thus far the Maduro government has managed to politically stave off the challenges to its rule. Several interviewees for this study highlight, however, dissent emerging even at the upper echelons of the Maduro government¹⁹, as well as within the powerful armed forces, especially at the lower ranks (Interviews #1, #2). Still, despite several recent reports of alleged military coup attempts, it appears that its growing role in the Venezuelan economy has created a situation of mutual dependence between the military and the government (Bloomberg, 2018a). Nonetheless, there is clearly a great degree of uncertainty surrounding the current situation with President Maduro emerging politically weakened from the discredited May 2018 elections, facing increasing international isolation, and an economy in freefall with continuously falling oil production and an inflation rate estimated to reach 1 000 000 % in 2018 according to the International Monetary Fund (IMF) (IMF, 2018; Financial Times, 2018).

The current situation has several **implications for future engagement on human rights and rule of law with Venezuela**. First, the term '**complex humanitarian emergency**' should give pause for thought and reflection as well as a critical sense of urgency. Acknowledging the scale and depth of the Venezuelan crisis should also entail recognition that there are **no simple policy solutions**. There is great uncertainty about the current situation in Venezuela and there is a multitude of possible future scenarios. While historical and comparative experiences indicate that economic crisis and hyperinflation lead, eventually, to political change, the modalities and direction of change cannot be easily predicted. As noted, the Venezuelan military remains fragmented and heavily implicated in the running of the country. It also appears clear that in the absence of a negotiated political transition, and given the continuing sizeable political support for *Chavismo*, the risks for increasing violence and instability are not negligible. Second, and related, **the complexity of the crisis in Venezuela requires a multi-pronged approach**. The scale of the humanitarian crisis, the multiplicity of the violations committed and the very large number of people affected over a sustained period of time, including those who have been forced to leave the country, will need various forms of sustained engagement including humanitarian and development assistance, economic aid and debt restructuring, resettlement schemes, capacity-building and institutional reconstruction programmes, criminal justice reforms, as well as transitional justice. The stakes are very high not only for Venezuela but also for its neighbours, particularly for Colombia where the peace process is currently hanging in the balance and any spill-over effects from the Venezuelan crisis can further destabilise the situation there. Third, similar to Cuba, **the weakness of the domestic political opposition** would also need to be recognised. It is notable that the deepening of the political crisis in Venezuela in recent years is combined with a domestic opposition suffering from a lack of broad public support (Lewit & Brito, 2016; López Maya, 2018; Straka, 2017), notwithstanding the opposition's electoral gains in the 2015 legislative elections. It is clear that the splits among the country's opposition forces are long standing, that government repression has succeeded in demobilising the opposition, and that the capacity to organise protests on the scale of those that took place in 2017 has been reduced due to the needs of day-to-day survival for some sectors (López, 2018). Nonetheless, several interviewees for this study also highlight that the political opposition has no coherent political vision or plan for the country to rally around (Interviews #3, #6, #10). The solution to Venezuela's crisis is unlikely to be simply about the removal of the current government. Given the domestic situation, the political opposition has largely shifted its centre of gravity to the international sphere, where efforts to lobby foreign governments and international organisations to bring about 'regime change' in Venezuela have intensified, thereby further consolidating the more radical putative solutions to the country's crisis. Finally, and building on this last point, it is clear that **international engagement is needed to address the Venezuelan crisis**, but also that any international involvement

¹⁹ Most notably, Attorney General Luisa Ortega Díaz split publicly with the Maduro government, which led to her dismissal under irregular circumstances in August 2017 (International Commission of Jurists, 2017).

would need to be prudent. Most Latin American countries have chosen to ignore the crisis as it has evolved over the years, and the Venezuelan government's 'oil diplomacy' proved successful in securing regional support (Ellner, 2007). They are now facing significant spill-over effects that risk getting worse and that cannot be ignored (International Crisis Group, 2018). Venezuela has increasingly attracted attention from international organisations (Organization of American States, United Nations) and coalitions of countries (Lima group) in recent years. International criticisms continue to be met with intransigence by the Venezuelan government; however, as demonstrated, for example, in its dismissals of the two recent OHCHR reports on the human rights situation in the country (OHCHR, 2017; 2018). Venezuela has ratified all main UN human rights treaties, with the notable exceptions of the Optional Protocol of the Convention against Torture (OPCAT) and the Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance. Several UN Special Procedures have long-standing pending requests to conduct country visits to Venezuela, but the government has not granted access to international monitors. The Venezuelan government indicated recently, however, that it would be willing to cooperate with the OHCHR under the new UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, Michelle Bachelet (AFP, 2018). Creative forms of engagement will therefore be needed to break the current deadlock (Buxton, 2018).

3 Assessment of EU's engagement with Cuba and Venezuela in the field of rule of law and human rights

This section provides an assessment of the EU's human rights and rule of law engagement with Cuba and Venezuela respectively, covering the wide range of tools available to the EU institutions. While sharing some similarities, not least in terms of being 'difficult' countries for the promotion of human rights and the rule of law, the respective countries' diverging trajectories in terms of relations with the EU are noteworthy, with EU-Cuba rapprochement contrasting starkly with the EU sanction measures recently adopted targeting Venezuelan officials. The discussion in this section starts with a general overview of the EU's policy toolset for rule of law and human rights promotion and some central considerations concerning the EU's role and capacity in this field. It then turns to an assessment of the EU's engagement with Cuba and Venezuela, with special emphasis on assessment criteria such as coherence, effectiveness and normative alignment. Each country section is followed by a series of specific recommendations concerning future EU engagement. In addition, the section offers an account of the situation of Sakharov prize laureates in the two countries. The Sakharov Prize for Freedom of Thought is one of the most visible elements of the European Parliament's human rights policy, and the most recent prize was awarded to Venezuela's opposition and to political prisoners in the country. The case of Cuba also stands out for being the country with the highest number of laureates, with the prize having been awarded to Cubans on three separate occasions (in 2002, 2005 and 2010). Several specific recommendations concerning the Sakharov prize are also included in this section.

3.1 Human rights and the rule of law in EU's external relations

The **EU has a range of tools at its disposal for the advancement of rule of law and human rights objectives in its external relations**. First, the EU can generate significant **material incentives** to third countries – through trade, development cooperation and the promise of membership (for some countries) – for human rights and rule of law reforms. A recent study notes that '[a]s the world's largest trading block, and the number one trade partner for over 80 countries, the EU's trade policies constitute an exceptionally powerful tool to contribute to the promotion and protection of human rights worldwide. Throughout its history, EU trade policy has continuously and increasingly sought to use this leverage to promote a normative agenda, though with mixed results so far.' EU bilateral and regional trade agreements include human rights clauses, 'which make the application of the trade regime conditional upon a party's human rights performance and its respect for democratic principles' (Marx et al, 2016, p.3). The EU also provides direct programming funding to local human rights and rule of law projects, through instruments such as

the European Instrument for Democracy and Human Rights (EIDHR) or the Development Cooperation Instrument (DCI). In this respect, the EU potentially has a comparative advantage over other multilateral actors in terms of its unique reach as the world's largest development aid provider.

Second, on the basis of its strong commitment to human rights as a foundational set of values, the EU can exert **normative influences** in its external relations (FRAME, 2017). Such normative commitments are translated into influence through a wide variety of mechanisms including formal dialogues and diplomatic tools, such as demarches and public statements. In the EU's Strategic Framework for Human Rights and Democracy and Action Plans there are a number of tools in its relations with third countries concerning human rights and rule of law promotion. The EU includes a human rights component in its political dialogue with third countries and regional organisations²⁰. In terms of public diplomacy, the EU issues public statements regarding measures that need to be taken or a particular situation. In the current global context of multiple challenges to and widespread scepticism about the values underpinning human rights and the rule of law norms, the importance of the EU's continuing commitment to these values is not to be underestimated (Hopgood, 2014; Posner, 2014). The European Parliament, more specifically, has a range of important tools available in this regard including the adoption of resolutions and press releases highlighting a variety of human rights concerns, the use of committee delegations and election observation missions, and inter-parliamentary meetings and assemblies.

Third, the EU can boost its policy impact through its multilateral engagement efforts. Indeed, the EU has elevated '**effective multilateralism**' as a dominant value and goal in its foreign policy and prioritised working in cooperation and partnership with other states and international regional or global organisations to promote multilateral solutions to common problems, in particular in the framework of the UN (Lisbon Treaty, Article 21). With regard to human rights specifically, the EU leverages and supports international and regional institutions ranging from the UN Human Rights Council and UN Security Council to regional human rights bodies, including the Inter-American Human Rights System (the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights and the Inter-American Court of Human Rights) (Engstrom, 2018). It uses its positions and funding priorities in relation to these bodies at various levels to press for action and raise awareness through actions, statements and country visits. At the level of the UN, it uses its position to sponsor country-specific and thematic resolutions and to call for special emergency sessions, and participates in the development of soft law. The EU has provided financial support to the Inter-American Human Rights System with special emphasis on key human rights priority areas, including impunity, prison conditions and human rights defenders (OAS, 2014). In 2014, the EU and the Organization of American States (OAS) concluded a new agreement to support the strengthening of the Inter-American System. Funding levels continue to remain modest, however. For example, in 2017, in its capacity as a permanent observer, the EU contributed USD 76 100 to the annual budget of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, though some individual EU member states (Ireland, the Netherlands, Spain and Sweden) contributed additional funds.

Finally, the EU has developed **sanctions**, or what it terms 'restrictive measures', as a specific set of policy tools in recent years. For the EU, sanctions are designed as part of a comprehensive policy approach aimed at bringing about change in policy or activity by the target country, entity or individuals (Council of the European Union, 2014a). Specific measures include asset freezes and visa bans targeted at individual persons or companies, arms embargoes, sectoral trade and investment restrictions, and suspensions of development aid and trade preferences (Russell, 2018). EU sanctions are targeted and are meant to complement political dialogue with target countries. While the EU has embraced the sanctions toolkit and

²⁰ The EU guidelines on human rights dialogues with non-EU countries state that priority issues include: signing, ratification and implementation of international human rights instruments; cooperation with international human rights procedures and mechanisms; specific human rights concerns; the role of civil society; the protection of human rights defenders; cooperation in the field of international justice; conflict prevention and the rule of law; the promotion of democratisation and good governance.

become an active user – in fact, only the USA currently has more sanctions in place – the effectiveness of these measures remains strongly disputed (Jones, 2015). A recent European Parliament briefing argues that '[t]he broader the international support for EU sanctions and the closer the relationship between the EU and the targeted country are, the stronger the prospects for success will be. On the other hand, effectiveness can be undermined by inconsistent application of sanctions standards and by the difficulty of coordinating implementation between multiple stakeholders' (Russell, 2018; see also Portela, 2018).

The range of policy tools available to the EU illustrates, however, the complexity of the policy formulation and implementation with regard to human rights and the rule of law, raising questions concerning the EU's policy coherence, effectiveness and normative alignment in these fields. In terms of **policy coherence**, the EU is an inherently complex structure made up of a variety of member states and institutions involved in policymaking. The EU's human rights and rule of law toolbox potentially encompasses disparate actions taken by different agents across a range of policy areas which include foreign policy (peacebuilding, confidence-building, high-level diplomacy, mediation, etc.), security and defence (security sector reform, disarmament and non-proliferation; international crime, trafficking, border management, etc.), promoting human rights and democratisation (EIDHR, election observation, etc.), justice and home affairs, trade and development assistance (cooperation agreements, judicial reform etc.) and social and environmental policy.

In relation to **policy effectiveness**, any assessment of the EU's human rights and rule of law policies will need to recognise the multitude of factors that shape outcomes in these fields. Policy effectiveness with regard to human rights, for example, generally refers to the degree to which the policies work to improve human rights conditions and decreases the likelihood of the repetition of abuses, while also providing satisfactory recourse to the victims. Assessing effectiveness, or policy impact, is inevitably complex both conceptually and practically, but any such exercise needs to involve regular monitoring and evaluation of policy formulation and impact based on robust methodologies, benchmarks and indicators (FRAME, 2017).

Normative alignment refers to the extent to which the EU's own human rights and rule of law commitments are applied in practice and across the different policy areas in which the EU operates. For example, the EU has responded to the common criticism that international trade policies, including those advanced by the EU, can potentially undermine the very norms such as equality, justice and human rights the EU seeks to promote. But challenges persist as regards the effective use of the various human rights conditionality clauses in trade agreements and other human rights policy mainstreaming tools (Beke et al., 2014; Brando et al., 2015).

EU institutions themselves recognise that human rights and rule of law promotion requires a more comprehensive approach including an emphasis on strengthening local institutional capacities and the need to cooperate with other relevant international actors. The EU issued a Strategic Framework and Action Plan on Human Rights and Democracy in 2012 (Council of the European Union, 2012b), with the latter updated in 2015 (Council of the European Union, 2015). The framework emphasises the importance of human rights in all EU external policies, and that of working with partners, including bilateral partners and multilateral institutions. The 2015 Action Plan prioritises the EU's commitment to strengthening the capacity of local actors and institutions, as well as civil society, to address a range of priority human rights challenges (freedom of expression, freedom of religion or belief, torture and ill-treatment, the death penalty, gender equality and women's rights, children's rights, non-discrimination, economic, social and cultural rights and business and human rights). The plan also commits the EU and its member states to engage with the UN human rights bodies. It further highlights regional organisations and mechanisms with which the EU should strengthen cooperation. Reforms in EU foreign policy-making have also aimed to address some of the historic constraints on the EU's role; these include the appointment of a High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, rationalisation of competences between Council and Commission and consolidation of the European External Action Service (EEAS) tasked

with coordination of EU activities and facilitating more coherent, multi-dimensional and effective EU action worldwide. The EU also appointed its first Special Representative for Human Rights in 2012, Stavros Lambrinidis, with a mandate to ‘make EU policy on human rights in non-EU countries more coherent, effective and visible’ (Council of the European Union, 2012a). The EU is also developing and implementing a rights-based approach to development cooperation (Council of the European Union, 2014b) and Human Rights and Democracy Country Strategies at the local level by EU delegations and member states’ embassies to strengthen policy coherence and effectiveness.

Nonetheless, the challenges to EU engagement on human rights and rule of law matters with countries that may resist such policies are considerable. In the subsequent analysis of the EU’s engagement with Cuba and Venezuela, respectively, the full range of policy tools as outlined above will be considered. Particular attention will be given, however, to the factors that help to explain resistance to the EU’s policy efforts, including: divergent perspectives on and understandings of human rights and democracy, relative capabilities to resist external promoters, and availability of alternative strategic options beyond the EU. The combined effects of these factors limit the EU’s influence, including the potential impact of the two central drivers of change formulated in the EU’s Human Rights and Democracy Action Plan, namely comprehensive support to public institutions and the ‘invigoration’ of civil society in target countries.

3.2 EU’s engagement with Cuba

The period since 2014 in EU-Cuba relations has been dominated by the negotiations of the **Political Dialogue and Cooperation Agreement (PDCA)**. The adoption of the PDCA reflects a broader shift in EU policies towards Cuba from isolation to engagement. EU relations with Cuba were previously governed by the Common Position (CP) adopted by the EU Council in December 1996 (Council of the European Union, 1996; Hare, 2008), which stated that the EU’s objective included encouraging ‘a process of transition to pluralist democracy and respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms’. The Cuban government effectively viewed the CP as a policy of ‘regime change’. In practice, however, the CP had gradually lost effectiveness as several EU member states developed bilateral relations with Cuba, particularly from 2008 when Fidel Castro retired from the presidency. The CP also started to look outdated following the deepening of Cuba’s relations with Latin American states (Cuba joining the Community of Latin American and Caribbean States (CELAC), and the OAS lifting the country’s suspension in 2009), and, in particular, the start of the US-Cuba rapprochement at the end of 2014. While the initiation of high-level political dialogues between the EU and Cuba in 2008 indicated a recognition that the CP had not worked, changes in Cuba also prompted further engagement. The Cuban government under Raúl Castro sought closer cooperation with the EU, largely driven by efforts to boost inward investment and to diversify the country’s external relations.

The favourable political context facilitated the negotiations of the PDCA, which began in April 2014²¹ and concluded, after seven rounds, in March 2016. The agreement was subsequently signed by the Council in December 2016. While the EP expressed quite significant reservations with the PDCA centred on human rights and democracy concerns (see below), the Parliament overwhelmingly approved the agreement in July 2017, which led the way to the start of its provisional application in November 2017. Notably, with the PDCA, EU-Cuba relations became subject to a **new legal framework containing provisions on the promotion of human rights (Art. 22) and the rule of law (Arts. 23 and 24), defined as essential elements of bilateral relations**. While the PDCA contains standard human rights clauses, the breaking of which can lead to the agreement’s suspension, the Cuban government’s insistence on maintaining political control over the implementation of the agreement is reflected in the repeated references to the parties’ ‘mutual respect, reciprocity, common interest and respect for their sovereignty’ (see, for example, Article 2). For the EU negotiators, in the words of the High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security

²¹ In February 2014, the Council authorised the Commission to open negotiations.

Policy/Vice-President of the European Commission (HR/VP) Federica Mogherini ‘the agreement is not a policy goal in itself, but an instrument’ (European Parliament, 2015c) to foster sustained dialogue and political and economic cooperation. For the Cuban government, on their part, the PDCA is a crucial tool to normalise their relations with the EU, as prior to its adoption Cuba was one of the few countries in Latin America and the Caribbean without a formal agreement with the EU. The repeal of the EU’s Common Position constituted an important step for Cuba to further diversify its external relations in light of current uncertainties concerning its relationship with the USA, as well as the country’s economic and political alliance with Venezuela.

Crucially for the supporters of the PDCA, the agreement includes provisions for the establishment of a **human rights dialogue**. Article 5 of the agreement states that ‘the Parties agree to establish a human rights dialogue, with a view to enhancing practical cooperation between the Parties at both multilateral and bilateral level. The agenda for each dialogue session shall be agreed by the parties, reflect their respective interests and take care to address in a balanced fashion civil and political rights and economic, social and cultural rights’. The human rights dialogue is meant to provide a space to identify areas with potential for technical cooperation, share experiences and best practices and address mutual concerns. In anticipation of the conclusion of the PDCA negotiations, a regular informal human rights dialogue was already launched in 2015, and three high-level dialogues have been held since (in June 2015 in Brussels, in June 2016 in Havana, and in May 2017 in Brussels), co-chaired by the EU’s Special Representative for Human Rights. The three dialogue meetings to date have included discussions on a wide a range of human rights issues, including freedom of expression and association, elections, discrimination of vulnerable groups such as migrants, refugees and asylum seekers, as well as social protection systems. While officials from both parties have praised the ‘respectful and constructive’ nature of the discussions and their firm commitments to the continuation of the dialogue, deep differences are all too apparent. Beyond substantive differences concerning the contents of rights, while the EU stresses the need for compliance with international standards, the Cuban delegation has continued to emphasise ‘full respect for the equal sovereignty [of the parties] [...] and non-interference in their internal affairs’. Similarly, while EU officials underline the political importance of human rights issues, the Cuban side refers to a ‘technical dialogue’ (Cuban Ministry of External Relations, 2015). These contrasting perspectives reflect long-standing differences in political visions and are likely to endure. Nonetheless, the very establishment of a human rights dialogue through which these political differences can be raised is in itself significant. Moreover, in addition to these formal human rights dialogues, the PDCA framework allows for regular exchanges between the EU and Cuba on democracy and human rights related questions.

Predictably, there have been extensive **criticisms of the PDCA**, which tend to focus on the perceived weaknesses of the agreement with regard to human rights conditionalities²². One prominent line of criticism holds that the EU has ‘opened up towards Cuba without any conditions’ or securing any ‘concessions from the Cuban government’, either with regard to political reforms or the reduction of repression of political opponents (Tvevad, 2017, 20). An NGO representative interviewed for this study was particularly scathing about the absence of any explicit human rights objectives or targets in the PDCA (Interview #16). Similarly, some critics maintain that any economic benefits secured from the agreement will only serve to strengthen the Cuban government and that EU negotiators have conceded to a regime that has no intention to reform. There is also the criticism that with the adoption of the PDCA the EU has put economic interests before its democratic values and the human rights of the Cuban people. Some also criticise the lack of civil society involvement in the negotiations of the PDCA (Tvevad, 2017, p.20). While the PDCA includes a general recognition of the contribution of civil society to the fulfilment of the agreement’s

²² Among the critics of the PDCA and the rapprochement between the EU and Cuba in general are prominent dissidents such as Guillermo Fariñas, the 2010 Sakharov Prize laureate; members of the Ladies in White, who won the Sakharov Prize in 2005; and Elizardo Sánchez of the NGO Cuban Committee for Human Rights and National Reconciliation (*Comisión Cubana de Derechos Humanos y Reconciliación Nacional, CCDHRN*) (Tvevad, 2017, pp.20-21).

objectives, there are no provisions for any formal participation of or consultation with civil society representatives in its implementation. For example, the NGO Civil Rights Defenders that works with local civil society groups in Cuba has strongly condemned the PDCA for legitimising the Cuban government and for undermining the political opposition on the island (Civil Rights Defenders, 2016).

The **European Parliament**, on its part, while overall supportive of the EU's negotiations with the Cuban government, has also **expressed reservations in relation to the PDCA**. Although there is a range of perspectives in the EP with many Members of the European Parliament (MEPs) having urged the repeal of the 1996 Common Position, there is established support across a range of political groups in the Parliament for some form of conditionality in establishing closer relations with Cuba. Indeed, the EP has had long-standing concerns with the human rights and rule of law situation in Cuba, reflected in numerous resolutions adopted over the years, frequent parliamentary questions, visits to Cuba, as well as the award of the Sakharov Prize to Cuban human rights activists three times since 2002 (see 3.4). The EP has adopted several resolutions regarding political prisoners, expressing concern for repression of independent journalists, calling for an end to the harassment of political opponents and human rights defenders and for a peaceful process of political transition to multi-party democracy in Cuba²³. With regard to the PDCA specifically, although giving its approval to the agreement in July 2017, the EP has insisted on the need for human rights to be at the centre of the EU's relations with Cuba. In a resolution accompanying its endorsement of the PDCA (European Parliament, 2017a), the EP urged the EU to promote 'the economic and political transition in Cuba' towards 'democratic and electoral standards' and called on the Cuban authorities to release imprisoned political opponents. The EP also reiterated its support for Cuban civil society in the promotion of human rights and democracy in Cuba and called for civil society to be a 'leading player' in the implementation of the PDCA. It also recommended the strengthening of the EU's dialogue with Cuban civil society and 'those who support a peaceful transition in Cuba', and urged the European Commission and the EEAS to organise regular exchanges with the Parliament regarding the implementation of the PDCA. As an illustration of the political sensitivities involved, the response to the EP resolution by the Cuban authorities was robust: the Committee on International Relations (*Comisión de Relaciones Internacionales*) of the National Assembly of People's Power (*Asamblea Nacional del Poder Popular*, ANPP) issued a declaration strongly rejecting the 'unacceptable' resolution which it branded as 'unnecessary, inopportune' and with a 'remarkable colonialist content', promoted by MEPs with 'an extensive anti-Cuban record', opposed to the advancement of relations between Cuba and the EU (Tvevad, 2017). Several interviewees for this study noted that the EP's influence on the implementation of the PDCA is rather limited in practice (Interviews #9, #13), and that the EEAS is likely to continue its strategy of engagement and dialogue within the framework of the PDCA, rather than publicly criticising the Cuban authorities on their human rights record (Interviews #7, #8).

In addition to the PDCA, which has attracted most attention in relation to EU-Cuba relations in recent years, **trade, development cooperation and humanitarian aid are other important dimensions in the bilateral relationship** through which the EU can influence developments in Cuba. The **EU is currently Cuba's largest trading partner** and the island's **largest foreign investor**. EU citizens constitute one third of the total number of tourists every year to Cuba, which generate important revenues for Cuba's most dynamic economic sector. It is important to note that the PDCA does not include provisions concerning trade preferences or investment measures, and as such the agreement's immediate impact is likely to be limited. However, other provisions in the PDCA, particularly with regard to trade-related cooperation, have

²³ In a series of resolutions, the 'EP has condemned the lack of democracy, respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms in Cuba'. 'It has called on the Cuban government to release all prisoners of conscience and to stop the harassment of political opponents and human rights defenders'. However, the EP has also 'rejected the US embargo imposed on Cuba and called for it to be lifted' (Tvevad, 2017, p.27).

direct effects on the Cuban economy. Moreover, PDCA proponents argue that the EU-Cuba rapprochement more generally has the potential to stimulate further foreign investments.

EU development cooperation with Cuba is covered by the **Development Cooperation Instrument (DCI)**²⁴. Following the lifting of sanctions in 2008, development cooperation was resumed. According to European Commission figures, in the period until 2014 EUR 90 million were allocated to projects in the fields of food security, hurricane response and disaster preparedness, environment, climate change and energy, culture and heritage, support to economic and social modernisation as well as management capacities. For the subsequent funding period of 2014-2020, a further EUR 50 million have been allocated with a focus on three sectors: sustainable agriculture and food security, environment and natural resource management, and economic and social modernisation projects. Funding was also extended for support to vulnerable groups and for cultural projects led by civil society organisations or local authorities. The EU's 2017 annual human rights report, for example, indicates that funded projects to the value of EUR 3 710 200 that year included those that addressed 'youth, people with disabilities, sexual health, healthy aging and a gender approach for the care of the elderly and people with intellectual disabilities' (EEAS, 2018). Support to academic, scientific and research exchanges between Cuba and Europe has also been provided through thematic programmes such as Erasmus+ and Horizon 2020. In addition, Cuba has received funding from EU regional programmes in Latin America, with project support aimed at the internationalisation of Cuban small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs), the development of technical South-South cooperation, cooperation on drugs policies, and climate change mitigation and adaptation strategies. The EU has also provided **support to disaster preparedness and humanitarian aid** following natural disasters, particularly hurricanes. The European Commission reports that more than EUR 94 million have been granted to humanitarian aid actions in Cuba since 1993. According to the EEAS, during both the formulation and implementation of cooperation programmes and projects in Cuba, EU officials actively seek to involve a variety of civil society actors, including international NGOs, Cuban associations, members of cooperatives, as well as independent professionals and economic operators from the non-state sector (*cuentapropistas*). The EEAS also reports that there are support measures in place, totalling EUR 1 million, with the objective to elaborate a Gender Action Plan and a Youth and Infancy Action Plan, and to develop an EU Roadmap for engagement with Civil Society. All these areas of activities **facilitate cooperation between EU and Cuban institutions and officials and engage with the country's population**, in ways that may **strengthen the policy leverage of the EU**. Such influences are particularly impactful in a closed and controlled society such as Cuba's, though it should be emphasised that it is notoriously difficult to accurately assess their overall effectiveness. It should also be noted that the EU has not provided any significant funding to justice and rule of law-related programmatic activities during the 2014-2020 funding period.

In terms of **support to local human rights defenders** specifically, the EU delegation to Cuba maintains regular contacts with individual civil society representatives (see further 3.4), including through a human rights working group (EEAS, 2015). The Cuban authorities continue to impose, however, significant limitations on the EU's interactions with Cuban independent civil society. Open meetings with critics of the Cuban government are deemed to be 'off-limits' (EEAS, 2015). An EU official interviewed for this study noted that the EU so far has not provided funding to local human rights defenders through the EIDHR and that the Cuban authorities remain opposed to its use, as a question of principle, as they see it as undermining trust and confidence in the implementation of the PDCA (Interview #17). The issue was raised by HR/VP Mogherini as part of the Joint Council discussions under the PDCA framework most recently in May 2018, and the matter remains on the bilateral agenda. Moreover, while the EEAS regularly raises individual cases, particularly concerning detentions of political dissidents, with the Cuban authorities in

²⁴ Despite being categorised as an upper middle-income country, 'Cuba continues to be eligible for bilateral development cooperation from the Commission until 2020, under an 'exceptional clause' in the DCI' (Tvevad, 2017, p.22).

the context of bilateral meetings, there have been no public statements on individual cases in recent years. There are some indications that this form of 'quiet diplomacy' can occasionally sway the Cuban authorities to release detained political prisoners.

In sum, the PDCA stands as a milestone shift in EU-Cuba relations, though its impact on human rights and the rule of law in Cuba remains to be seen. An increasingly engaged EU has the potential to influence future developments in Cuba, by providing incentives to human rights and rule of law reforms. Indeed, the continuing EU-Cuba rapprochement stands in bright contrast with the gradual reversal of US policies under President Trump, towards increasing restrictions and renewed rhetorical support for the embargo. While there clearly is increasing questioning in the USA of the effectiveness of the embargo to achieve its stated policy objectives, influential supporters of the embargo currently have the support of the US President. For some, this contrast with the USA entails important opportunities for the consolidation of the EU's position as a reliable political and economic partner. The broader geostrategic context in Latin America (Cuba's diplomatic reintegration), as well as beyond the region (in terms of Cuba's evolving relations with both China and Russia), could also mean that strengthening bilateral relations between the EU and Cuba could pay further dividends.

There are nonetheless important **reasons for strategic patience in EU-Cuba relations**, generally, and with regard to human rights and rule of law reforms specifically. In terms of **policy effectiveness**, therefore, while regular monitoring and evaluation of the implementation of the PDCA continues to be crucial, EU engagement with Cuba will not lead to immediate or radical economic and social transformation in the country, and still less to immediate political changes or a democratic opening. EU officials interviewed for this study have stressed 'that the reform process in Cuba is likely to proceed at its own pace and is not likely to respond to pressure from external actors' (Tvevad, 2017, p.20; Interviews #7, #8). It is precisely the delicate and possibly reversible character of the gradual political shifts in Cuba that makes prudent yet value-oriented EU engagement all the more essential. Nonetheless, the expectation in the medium and long term is that by expanding and consolidating EU-Cuba relations, the 'PDCA may serve as a vehicle for promoting European interests and values and thereby contribute not only to facilitating economic reform, but ultimately also to creating a democratic opening' (Tvevad, 2017, p.20). In terms of **normative alignment** of EU policies and actions towards Cuba, there have been clear tensions between the promotion of a human rights-based agenda on the one hand, and the strategic priority of ensuring continuing engagement by the Cuban authorities on the other, which reflects a tactical decision regarding policy sequencing (normative influences requires prior engagement). It is also worth pointing out that **EU-Cuba relations are riven by controversies and profound differences over both means and ends that are likely to endure**. This was highlighted, for example, in HR/VP Mogherini's visit to Cuba in January 2018. While the Cuban authorities welcomed Mogherini's public criticism during her visit of the US embargo as obsolete and illegal, Cuban opposition groups continued to criticise the EU for what some argue is a 'dialogue without demands' with the Cuban government²⁵. And, as long as detention and harassment of activists and political opponents continue on the island, profound disagreements over what strategy to pursue – engagement/dialogue or ostracism/condemnation – will persist. These differences are also apparent within the EU, as several political groups in the EP continue to express reservations over the perceived marginalisation of human rights and democracy concerns in EU's engagement with Cuba. Such policy differences pose challenges to a **coherent EU approach to Cuba**.

²⁵ The Cuban Human Rights Observatory Committee published an open letter rejecting the EU's position of maintaining a 'dialogue without demands' with the Cuban government. Available at: <https://observacuba.org/ochd-reprocha-actitud-de-ue/> (last accessed: 25/09/2018).

3.2.1 Specific recommendations

Drawing upon the analysis of EU policies towards Cuba together with the assessment of trends in the rule of law and human rights in the country since 2014, it is possible to identify specific recommendations concerning future EU engagement with Cuba:

I. The **PDCA** represents significant progress and provides an institutional framework for EU-Cuba relations. The agreement **represents leverage** for the EU as Cuba is actively seeking to diversify its external relations and is facing important domestic demographic and economic pressures with a youth population that actively seek to reach out to the outside world. The PDCA should be approached, therefore, as a **formal framework to foster wide-ranging and multiple forms of cooperation whose norms and procedures Cuban authorities have material incentives to comply with**. Political change in Cuba will be highly protracted, however. After all, Cuba's institutional and legal structures are consolidated – with high state capacity – and robust change is likely to be resisted by established bureaucratic practices even if there is willingness at the top of the system to embrace change. Economic and generational changes are already advanced but changes in the country's political system are likely to proceed at a distinct, slower pace. While external pressures for multi-party democracy will continue to be fiercely rejected, support for liberalisation in other significant areas of political life, encouraging values such as transparency and accountability, might be subject to less resistance and more support by local political actors. There is, therefore, a need for strategic patience by EU institutions, while at the same time a need to set clear targets, to establish transparent procedures for assessing progress towards the targets set, as well as to set an appropriate timeframe for evaluation. The EP could play a role in this regard, using, for example, its parallel resolution with the adoption of the PDCA as a set of criteria for the evaluation of the EU-Cuba agreement. There is also an important role for civil society input in progress review.

II. The **EU-Cuba human rights dialogue** is a central element of the PDCA and constitutes an important opportunity to advance the EU's human rights and rule of law objectives in the bilateral relationship. Again, strategic patience will be required. The Cuban authorities will continue to resist what they would perceive as intrusive international monitoring efforts, and they will maintain their commitment to their specific human rights vision rooted in national pride in the socio-economic achievements of the Cuban revolution. There is also a need to clearly and consistently communicate that any change will need to come from Cubans in Cuba, with international assistance whenever appropriate. Still, the EU-Cuba human rights dialogue should be developed in consultation with the relevant EU guidelines²⁶, and clear targets and procedures for assessing progress need to be established. Again, the role of the EP in this regard could be to monitor progress on commitments entered into as part of the human rights dialogue, and EP representatives could be brought in as formal observers of the dialogue. Overall, there is a need to communicate to the Cuban government that the human rights dialogue is a normal and integral part of the bilateral relationship. With a formalised dialogue, cooperation should move to identify priority areas for technical assistance and capacity-building programmes, in such central areas as gender, aging and non-discrimination, which are less likely to be contentious. There is also significant scope in this regard to develop technical assistance programmes in the areas of rule of law, constitutional law, strengthening of the judicial system and access to justice for Cuban citizens, as well as training for legal professionals, involving both EU funding and technical expertise through the EU's Judicial Cooperation Unit (Eurojust), as well as the EU Regional Programme for social cohesion for Latin America (EUROSociAL). The dialogue should be approached with an understanding of human rights as indivisible, interdependent and interrelated, which is most likely to resonate with both parties. Such an approach would also enable the inclusion of connected and overlapping human rights and rule of law issues related to accountability of

²⁶ Available at: https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/eu_guidelines_on_human_rights_dialogues_with_third_countries.pdf (last accessed 01/10/2018)

public servants, corruption, transparency, environmental and public health concerns and employment, which are all pressing concerns in Cuban society. It will be important to build trust between the parties, and while there needs to be transparency on both procedures and substantive matters of the dialogue, public statements should be prudent. Crucially, the human rights dialogue should offer a regular space for civil society to be consulted and informed of developments. The EEAS reports that opportunities for civil society engagement are planned for the first formal human rights dialogue scheduled for late 2018, and such meetings should become an integral part of the implementation of the PDCA going forward. The EU should aim for broader representation at these meetings by ensuring that appropriate levels of EU funding are provided to enable civil society participation.

III. Building on this last point, the EU should strengthen its **engagement with Cuban civil society**, including beyond the context of the implementation of the PDCA. This engagement should be addressed towards Cuban civil society at large, using all policy tools and instruments available, to support not only civil society groups, but also cultural and student exchanges as well as support to private enterprise. Interaction with civil society in Cuba should be regular and formal, the latter not least because it will signal the recognition of the existence of an independent civil society on the island. In light of the weaknesses of the domestic political opposition forces in Cuba, it will be particularly important to ensure wide representation of civil society interests in order to strengthen the EU's promotion strategy as outlined in its Human Rights and Democracy Action Plan emphasising the centrality of local civil society partners and the building of local capacity for political reforms. The EU delegation in Havana should develop a continuous and formal dialogue with civil society groups in Cuba, facilitate meetings with visiting EU officials, and local journalists should be issued with standard invitations to press meetings. There is also scope for the EU to more strongly emphasise the importance of **corporate social responsibility and the potential role that EU-based companies operating in Cuba can play**. With the ongoing expansion of EU economic operators in Cuba, the EU delegation in Havana could develop an active role in promoting good practices in this regard.

IV. The EU should further leverage the fact that Cuba engages in **UN human rights fora**, particularly in the Universal Periodic Review (UPR), and accepts recommendations that are made. The EU's human rights and rule of law initiatives towards Cuba should build on these recommendations as well as actively draw on international human rights and rule of law standards. The EU should consider increasing the support to Cuba-related activities by international human rights mechanisms, including UN Special Rapporteurs and the Inter-American Human Rights System, in order to facilitate independent and regular monitoring of Cuba's human rights and rule of law records. The EU should also support the development of a country-specific strategy by the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights to encourage an active engagement with Cuba, including by supporting efforts to conduct an official visit to Cuba.

V. The **EU's strategic opportunity** to deepen the bilateral relationship with Cuba is particularly significant given the **reversal of the US-Cuba rapprochement** under the current US administration. While the US embargo remains a considerable stumbling block both for political and economic engagement with Cuba, the opportunity for the EU lies in pursuing a different approach to Cuba and demonstrating to pro-change factions in the Cuban government and to society at large that there are concrete benefits to opening up to the outside world.

3.3 EU's engagement with Venezuela

Venezuela has regularly been on the agenda of EU institutions since 2014, particularly following the deterioration in the country's human rights and rule of law situation (European Commission, 2013). In its responses to the escalating political violence in Venezuela since 2014, the **EU institutions have gradually hardened their position, going from diplomatic statements emphasising the need for mediation to imposing a targeted sanctions regime**. In the context of the 2014 protests, statements by the European

Council and by then-HR/VP Catherine Ashton emphasised the need for respect for human rights in responding to social protests and expressed support for the freedom of expression particularly of journalists and broadcasters covering the protests. Concern was also expressed regarding the use of excessive and disproportionate force by Venezuelan security forces²⁷. The HR/VP on behalf of the EU also issued several statements condemning violence 'by all sides in Venezuela', with concern expressed for the increasing 'number of casualties including demonstrators, law enforcement officers and bystanders'²⁸. In a statement to the European Parliament in December 2014, the newly appointed HR/VP Federica Mogherini highlighted the worsening economic situation, as well as the deepening tensions and the increasing polarisation in Venezuela.

One common thread since 2014 has been the HR/VP's emphasis on **negotiations and inclusive political dialogue** as 'the only way back to stability and progress in Venezuela'²⁹. In July 2016, the Foreign Affairs Council joined in this call for all relevant political actors in Venezuela to be involved in a process of dialogue 'in full respect of the democratic and constitutional framework, rule of law and human rights and fundamental freedoms, including those of jailed opponents who cannot exercise their rights' (Council of the European Union, 2016). The EU has repeatedly expressed its willingness to support such a process of negotiation. The EU has also given **diplomatic support to the various mediation efforts** that have been attempted in recent years, particularly under the auspices of the Union of South American Nations (*Union de Naciones Suramericanas*, UNASUR), involving the Vatican as well as prominent political figures including former Spanish Prime Minister José Luis Rodríguez Zapatero. It should be noted, however, that while expressing support for mediation, the EU's direct involvement in these initiatives has been highly limited (see for example: EEAS, 2016). Similarly, while the EU has repeatedly **offered to send election monitoring missions**, the Venezuelan authorities have rejected these offers, generally preferring to invite regional electoral observers from the UNASUR, Mercosur, the Bolivarian Alliance for the Peoples of Our America (*Alianza Bolivariana para los Pueblos de Nuestra América*, ALBA) and CELAC. It is worth noting here that this comparatively reserved approach adopted by the EU stands in quite stark contrast with the more combative approach adopted by the Organization of American States under its Secretary-General Luis Almagro (see below). It could also be highlighted that the EU has developed a relatively limited working relationship with the OAS in relation to the evolving political crisis in Venezuela. More recently, in terms of EU efforts to promote international mediation of the Venezuelan crisis, more 'innovative' approaches have been floated. In May 2018, following the EU's first Joint Council with Cuba HR/VP Mogherini urged the Cuban government to seek to broker a solution to the situation in Venezuela³⁰.

The EU, in **statements by the HR/VP, has repeatedly raised concerns for political detainees**, calling on the Venezuelan authorities to ensure due process guarantees for detainees. While initially the EU focused on procedural concerns, gradually its position has shifted towards a more robust condemnation of the treatment of what EU statements described as 'political prisoners', increasingly calling for their release. For example, in a February 2014 statement to the European Parliament, the HR/VP called on 'the Venezuelan authorities to ensure that the accusations brought against those detained are impartially investigated, to decide on the lawfulness of their detention or to order their release'. Similarly, in a December 2014 statement to the EP, while expressing 'alarm at the detention of political figures and students', the HR/VP urged the different groups in Venezuela to 'work together' to 'find a consensus to overcome the situation'.

²⁷ The HR/VP repeatedly emphasised the importance of respect for human rights in EU Statements on Venezuela issued on 14 February 2014, 21 February 2014, 28 March 2014, and 15 April 2014.

²⁸ HR/VP statements issued on 21 February, available at: http://www.eeas.europa.eu/statements/docs/2014/140221_02_en.pdf; and 28 March 2014, available at: http://www.eeas.europa.eu/statements/docs/2014/140328_01_en.pdf (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

²⁹ See, for example, declarations to the EP in December 2014 and February 2015 by the HR/VP.

³⁰ According to Reuters, HR/VP Mogherini told a joint news conference with Cuban Foreign Minister Bruno Rodríguez: 'I personally believe that Cuba could play a positive role in trying to avoid further negative developments (in Venezuela) and trying to re-open and negotiate a political solution and dialogue' (Reuters, 2018).

In contrast, the HR/VP raised the issue of freedom for political prisoners directly with the Venezuelan Foreign Minister during a meeting in June 2016 in Brussels. The HR/VP also gradually started to issue robust statements expressing concerns for the detention of political figures and to explicitly call for the release of political prisoners (Council of the European Union, 2017). In August 2017, the HR/VP's spokesperson called upon the Venezuelan government 'to urgently liberate all political prisoners and ensure the respect of the rule of law and human rights' (EEAS, 2017b). More generally, while there is no formal forum for political dialogue with the Venezuelan authorities, the EU has had regular bilateral meetings both in Brussels and in Caracas during which EU officials have raised their concerns about the imprisonment of political opposition figures in Venezuela (EEAS, 2017c). The EU delegation in Caracas has also engaged in trial observations in specific cases, though the Venezuelan authorities have regularly blocked access to court proceedings (EEAS, 2016b). Though it is difficult to assess the impact of these forms of quiet diplomacy in support of political detainees, there is evidence to suggest that the attention given can at least affect the detention conditions and treatment of individual prisoners.

The **European Parliament**, on its part, has expressed its serious concern at the situation in Venezuela through several **urgency debates** and a range of **resolutions** since February 2014. The EP has generally adopted a more forceful language condemning the Venezuelan government than the statements on behalf of the European Commission and Council. In December 2014, for example, the EP adopted a resolution calling 'on the Government of Venezuela to respect human rights, to conduct effective investigations into alleged human rights violations, and to enable an environment in which human rights defenders and independent non-governmental organisations can carry out their legitimate work of promoting human rights and democracy' (European Parliament, 2014). The EP adopted further specific resolutions on the situation in Venezuela in March 2015, June 2016 and April 2017. Moreover, despite not receiving an official invitation from the Venezuelan authorities to this effect, the EP also sent an 'exploratory mission' to Caracas in November 2015, where it met with a range of civil society representatives, though not with government officials³¹. The resulting report from this visit called for a political delegation to observe the December 2015 legislative elections, but this specific initiative was eventually abandoned. The EP has also sought to engage with the Venezuelan crisis within the framework of the **Euro-Latin American Parliamentary Assembly** but has failed to agree on a common approach largely due to internal splits concerning the appropriateness of condemning the Venezuelan government for what some parliamentarians consider would amount to undue interference in the country's internal political affairs. The EP has also repeatedly expressed support to the Venezuelan political opposition and human rights defenders in resolutions, the organisation of events as well as through the Sakharov prize (see 3.4). This extensive range of activities by the EP concerning Venezuela has had the significant effect of keeping the situation in the country on the EU's political agenda.

Following the widespread repression of the 2017 protests and the July 2017 election of the Constituent Assembly, **positions across EU institutions have markedly hardened**. The increasingly assertive condemnation of the Venezuelan government was apparent in HR/VP Mogherini's 2 August 2017 statement that declared that EU member states 'deeply regretted the decision of the Venezuelan authorities to go ahead with the election of a Constituent Assembly', and that given 'concerns over its effective representativeness and legitimacy' the EU would not recognise the election (Council of the European Union, 2017). The EP also refused to recognise the Constituent Assembly election and, in a resolution adopted on 13 September 2017, the Parliament went as far to call on the European Council to

³¹ The European Parliament resolution 2014/2600(RSP), adopted on 27 February 2014, called for an ad-hoc European Parliament delegation to be sent to Venezuela.

consider sanctions in the form of asset freezes on Venezuelan officials responsible for serious human rights violations (European Parliament, 2017b).

This highlights the EU's evolving approach to the use of **coercive measures such as sanctions**, generally, and with regard to Venezuela specifically. In contrast to the US imposition of sanctions on Venezuelan officials, the European Commission has displayed resistance to such measures. For example, in June 2015 in a response by HR/VP Mogherini to a question in the EP, sanctions were rejected³². Similarly, in July 2015 the Commission explicitly ruled out considering sanctions³³. In the following months, however, there was a gradual shift towards the acceptance of sanctions as an appropriate and potentially effective measure in the EU's engagement with Venezuela. In many respects the EP proved to be ahead of the curve on the question of sanctions. For example, in April 2017, following the outbreak of a new wave of social protests the EP adopted a resolution on Venezuela condemning the country's 'unconstitutional violation of the democratic order' and calling on the Council to adopt targeted sanctions on individual Venezuelan officials (European Parliament, 2017c). Following the disputed election to the Constituent Assembly in July 2017, the HR/VP announced on behalf of the EU that it was 'ready to gradually step up their responses in case democratic principles are further undermined and the Venezuelan Constitution is not respected' (EEAS, 2017a; Council of the European Union, 2017). It is notable that the European Council had adopted a position before the Constituent Assembly elections that it continued to support dialogue efforts between the Venezuelan government and the opposition, and that after the election result the EU still refrained from imposing sanctions.

However, following the October 2017 regional elections in Venezuela the EU's position on sanctions consolidated. Despite pre-election polls indicating strong electoral support for the opposition, the Venezuelan government and its allies won overwhelmingly amidst numerous reports of voting irregularities. In response, on 13 November 2017, the Foreign Affairs Council adopted by unanimity **targeted, gradual and reversible 'restrictive measures', or sanctions**, as an expression of the EU's concern with the political situation in Venezuela³⁴. The measures provide for an export ban on arms and material that might be used for internal repression, IT surveillance equipment, as well as a legal framework for travel ban and assets freeze measures. The Council refrained, however, at this point from targeting individual Venezuelan state officials, though left it open that such sanctions could be imposed at a later stage. The EU's official position remained focused on efforts to push the Venezuelan government and the opposition towards a dialogue, as expressed in the following 26 January 2018 declaration by the HR/VP on behalf of the EU: 'The EU reiterates the need for a negotiated and peaceful solution to the crisis in Venezuela based on credible elections, the recognition and respect of the role and independence of all democratically elected institutions, notably the National Assembly, the release of all political prisoners and the upholding of human rights and fundamental freedoms. The EU stands ready to take appropriate measures in light of developments and will continue using all its instruments to foster shared democratic solutions that can bring political stability and allow the country to address the pressing needs of the population that is harshly affected by the present crisis'. However, on 22 January 2018 the EU extended its Venezuela sanctions regime when the Council adopted a list of seven senior Venezuelan officials that would be subject to travel ban and assets freeze measures for their responsibility in the violation of human

³² 'The EU does not share the US approach on sanctions with regard to Venezuela. It however does have concerns over the political, social and economic situation in Venezuela' (European Parliament, 2015a).

³³ 'The EU cannot intervene in the affairs of third countries, however we have repeatedly underlined in statements that it is essential that fundamental rights and freedom of expression are respected. On a practical level the EU provides support to civil society working in the field of democracy and human rights under the European Instrument for Democracy and Human Rights. The EU is not considering sanctions' (European Parliament, 2015b).

³⁴ Council Decision (CFSP) 2017/2074 and Regulation (EU) 2017/2063 of 13 November 2017.

rights, democratic principles or rule of law³⁵. While the Venezuelan government expelled the Spanish ambassador in Caracas, the European Parliament called for the sanctions to be extended further (European Parliament, 2018). When HR/VP Mogherini issued a statement indicating the possibility of additional sanctions in April 2018, the Venezuelan government responded by criticising the EU for effectively cowering to US policy. Following the European Council's rejection of the results of the May 2018 presidential elections in Venezuela, bilateral relations became increasingly strained, and in June additional sanctions were imposed, including on newly nominated Vice-President Delcy Rodríguez and her predecessor, Tarek El Aissami.

The evolving sanctions regime in relation to Venezuela notwithstanding, it should be noted that the EU has developed a **varied cooperation portfolio** with the country. Relations between the EU and Venezuela are not governed by any bilateral legal framework, nor does the EU have an overarching political or trade agreement in place with the country. Still, in terms of development assistance, the EU was Venezuela's largest international donor for the 2007-2013 funding period. Following changes in EU's aid allocation policies from 2014, Venezuela is no longer eligible for bilateral development cooperation, but the country remains eligible for funding from thematic and regional programmes under the DCI and there has been some continuing funding, for example in relation to efforts to fight drug trafficking. In addition, the EU provides **support to local civil society** working in the field of democracy and human rights under the European Instrument for Democracy and Human Rights. The EU's 2017 annual human rights report states that EU cooperation activities focused on the reinforcement of the capacity of NGOs and human rights defenders, the promotion of gender equality, women empowerment, youth professional training, and the support to democratic institutions' capacity. The EU also hosts an annual consultation with Venezuelan HRDs in Caracas (EEAS, 2017c). In previous years there has been funding of various **capacity-building activities**, including technical assistance to the National Assembly (EEAS, 2016b) and training programmes for the security forces (EEAS, 2014). With regard to justice and rule of law programmatic activities specifically, EU support has been highly limited. The scope for such forms of assistance is severely constrained given the overt politicisation and institutional weakening of Venezuela's justice sector in recent decades, and Venezuela's government has not requested to participate in any relevant regional programmes under the DCI, such as Eurosocial/Eurosocial+ or EIPacto.

Moreover, the European Commission has provided **humanitarian assistance** to Venezuela since 1998, including support to disaster preparedness. In response to the evolving humanitarian crisis in recent years, the Commission has undertaken monitoring missions and extended funding for projects focused on basic health and nutrition interventions for particularly vulnerable groups, and in March 2018 additional humanitarian funding of EUR 2 million was extended. Moreover, on 7 June 2018 the Commission announced EUR 35.1 million in emergency aid and development assistance to Venezuela as well as to neighbouring countries affected by the crisis (European Parliament, 2018b). However, due to the Venezuelan government's rejection of international humanitarian assistance, the EU's reach with regard to in-country activities in this area is highly restricted.

In sum, since 2014 the **EU's engagement with Venezuela has become increasingly robust**. This consists of a shift from a strong emphasis on the need for political dialogue between the Venezuelan government and the country's political opposition forces to the imposition of an evolving sanctions regime targeting individual former and current state officials. Since 2014 there have also been changes in regional governments' responses to the Venezuelan crisis. Following the outbreak of protests in 2014 Latin American leaders remained largely silent. In 2017, by contrast, the Lima 12 group, consisting of 11 Latin American governments and Canada, condemned what they referred to as the breakdown of democracy

³⁵ Council Decision (CFSP) 2018/90 and Regulation (EU) 2018/88 of 22 January 2018. Available at: <http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2018/01/22/venezuela-eu-sanctions-7-individuals-holding-official-positions/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018).

and systematic human rights abuses in Venezuela. They also refused to recognise the Constituent Assembly, called upon the Venezuelan authorities to accept international humanitarian aid and imposed an arms embargo on the country. This partly reflects the political right-wing trend in Latin America, but it also illustrates Venezuela's increasing regional isolation. Moreover, OAS Secretary-General Luis Almagro has been an increasingly strident critic of President Maduro and has published a series of reports condemning the human rights and humanitarian crisis in Venezuela (OAS, 2016; 2017a; 2017b). Also, in April 2017, 19 out of 35 OAS member states, citing the Inter-American Democratic Charter, expressed 'grave concern regarding the unconstitutional alteration of the democratic order', prompting the Maduro government to announce its withdrawal from the OAS in May 2017. The US government, both under President Obama and then President Trump, has gradually extended its sanctions regime. As further evidence of the international pressures the Maduro government is under, the OHCHR has published two reports that indicate that crimes against humanity may have been committed in Venezuela and that call for an international investigation into alleged crimes (OHCHR, 2017; 2018). And, finally, in February 2018, the Office of the Prosecutor (OTP) of the International Criminal Court announced the opening of a preliminary examination of international crimes allegedly committed since April 2017 in Venezuela (Office of the Prosecutor of the International Criminal Court, 2018). Similarly, a report prepared by a group of experts convened by the OAS Secretary-General and published in May 2018 presented evidence of human rights violations and international crimes having been committed in Venezuela with a recommendation to refer the situation to the OTP (OAS, 2018). In September 2018 several Latin American governments joined efforts with the Canadian government to call for the opening of a formal ICC investigation of international human rights crimes having been committed in Venezuela.

It is against this background of **increasing international pressures** on the Maduro government that the EU's evolving sanctions regime needs to be seen. Sanctions remain part of a broader EU policy approach and they are justified by EU officials as a way to incentivise change in behaviour by the Venezuelan authorities, to pressure them towards genuine negotiations, to deter future violations, and not as a form of punishment for abuses they are accused of (Interview #15). Still, significant questions remain regarding the **policy effectiveness** of the measures imposed (Portela, 2018). In the first instance, in general terms sanctions remain controversial foreign policy tools. With regard to Venezuela specifically, many observers note in relation to the US sanctions imposed on the country that they have had little or no discernible impact on the government's policies to date. Sanctions may have a symbolic value for some critics of President Maduro and his allies, but some observers argue that for any sanctions to shift the calculations of regime supporters in Venezuela they need to target the country's oil sector and to include financial sanctions. Such measures, however, will lead to further hardship for the Venezuelan population. The stakes are very high indeed, as the consequences of a possible regime collapse will be severe. Several interviewees for this study highlighted the importance for the EU of keeping channels of communication open with the Venezuelan government (Interviews #6, #10, #12). Ultimately, for sanctions to have any policy utility they would need to contribute towards a negotiated solution to the Venezuelan crisis, which is the stated purpose of the EU sanctions regime. In terms of **policy coherence**, the EU's developing set of responses to the Venezuelan human rights and rule of law situation has been extensively and controversially debated by the EU institutions. While the EP's resolutions manifested early support for the adoption of sanctions, the Council and Commission expressed initial reluctance. There has been increasing policy convergence over time, however, between the approach supported by a majority in Parliament and that eventually adopted by the Council. In relation to the **normative alignment** of EU policies on Venezuela, EU institutions have consistently communicated concerns over the deterioration of the human rights and rule of law situation in Venezuela, and that a political solution to the country's crisis would need to respect basic human rights values and be based on a return to credible electoral and democratic processes.

3.3.1 Specific recommendations

Based on the analysis of existing EU policies towards Venezuela and taking into account trends in the rule of law and human rights in the country since 2014, certain recommendations can be identified that could advance the EU's policy objectives.

Venezuela's political, economic and humanitarian crisis defies simple solutions. Complexity should not, however, block the urgent humanitarian assistance that Venezuelan society needs and prevent commitments to support the future reconstruction of the country.

I. It is precisely for these reasons that a careful assessment of the impact of the **EU's evolving sanctions regime** is crucial. Sanctions can have important symbolic value, when other policy options have been exhausted. It is important that the EU remains clear in its public justification of the sanctions regime as a tool to lead the Venezuelan government towards a negotiated solution to the ongoing crisis and an improvement in the country's human rights situation. The sanctions should remain individually targeted. Smart tactical use of the reversibility feature of the sanctions will also need to be made in order to send political signals to the Venezuelan authorities as to what type of behavioural change will lead to the lifting of sanctions³⁶. The sanctions should be clearly tied to outcomes, such as credible moves towards internationally observed elections. Several country experts interviewed for this study noted that while the sanctions regime has put some pressure on the Venezuelan government, there continue to be significant limitations on the sanctions tool to bring about change in behaviour, related to the absence of a clear 'end game' and an exit strategy, the political complexity of the EU's decision-making concerning the reversibility (or non-renewal) of existing sanctions, and the risks of domestic backlash in case of perceptions that sanctions constitute a form of foreign aggression and interference (Interviews #1, #2, #3, #6, #10). What remains clear, however, is that sanctions have not brought a solution to the unfolding Venezuelan crisis. The EU should continue to actively work to keep channels of communication open with the Venezuelan government, not least to be able to credibly explain the logic of sanctions as measures to contribute to a negotiated solution to the crisis, and to avoid government officials from closing ranks. For sanctions to be effective as a policy tool, they need to be reversible in order to incentivise desired behavioural change³⁷. Moreover, there will be little to be gained to extend the sanctions regime beyond targeted sanctions against individuals, particularly to the country's oil industry which is already near collapse. Extending sanctions beyond individuals would also add to the humanitarian crisis.

II. Similar to the above, there is a pressing need to assess the impact of the Venezuelan situation evolving **'in the shadow' of the International Criminal Court** and **how international criminal justice may shape political negotiations and 'exit strategies'** for individual officials potentially targeted. International criminal justice may in some circumstances disincentivise the relinquishing of political power by human rights violators, but there are certainly many factors that influence such decisions. Moreover, while accountability for grave human rights crimes has emerged as a robust norm in international law, amnesties, when appropriately designed, can constitute a legitimate form of accountability. Given the legal and political complexities of 'transitional justice', particularly in the context of ongoing conflict (Engstrom,

³⁶ The European Council conclusions on Venezuela, adopted on 13 November 2017, specify such changes: 'The measures can be reversed depending on the evolution of the situation in the country, in particular the holding of credible and meaningful negotiations, the respect for democratic institutions, the adoption of a full electoral calendar and the liberation of all political prisoners.' Press release available at: <http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2017/11/13/venezuela-eu-adopts-conclusions-and-targeted-sanctions/> (last accessed: 25/09/2018).

³⁷ It should be noted that Council Decision (CFSP) 2017/2074, adopted on 13 November 2017, concerning sanctions on Venezuela contains a sunset clause (Article 13) stipulating that the restrictive measures shall apply until 14 November 2018. It is still the case however, that political pressures to sustain sanctions once adopted tend to be formidable and any decision to lift – or not renew – such measures are likely to be subject to intense political negotiations.

2012) and international standards prohibiting amnesties for grave human rights crimes, the EU should resist simple dichotomies between 'peace', or conflict resolution, and 'justice', in its approach to the ongoing ICC preliminary examination of the Venezuelan situation. Such a position would be aligned with the EU's Policy Framework on support to transitional justice³⁸ and its commitment to the ICC. Moreover, a credible and internationally supported transitional justice framework for Venezuela could also offer lower and mid-ranking officials in particular more robust guarantees that their due process rights would be respected in the context of a political transition in the country.

III. For any significant improvement to the human rights and rule of law situation in Venezuela, there needs to be a **resolution to the country's underlying political conflict**. Moreover, while the current political context is not amenable to credible negotiations, and the various initiatives for dialogue undertaken to date have all failed, a sustainable resolution to Venezuela's crisis **can only happen through negotiations**. It is clear that the fall, or removal, of the current Venezuelan government will in itself not produce a sustainable solution to the country's political conflict. The EU will need to be clear in its continuing emphasis on a long-term policy strategy consisting of patient and sustained efforts to support and encourage domestic political actors to develop pluralistic and democratic options for the future. It is precisely in this regard, beyond the immediate humanitarian crisis, that the EU can play an important role. Once a political solution to the political crisis is found, the EU can offer support to institutional and justice sector reforms through technical assistance. The EP could then also consider offering support to Venezuelan political actors through its parliamentary assistance and mediation programmes. To reiterate, however, the importance of a long-term political strategy should not detract attention from the urgent need to extend targeted humanitarian assistance to the Venezuelan population wherever and whenever practically possible.

IV. Closely related to the previous recommendation, for any negotiation initiative to be able to break the current deadlock, there would need to be a **representative political opposition**. Venezuela's domestic political opposition, however, faced with severe repression by the government, has not managed to promote a vision for a post-conflict Venezuela that could generate broad-based support in the country. The domestic opposition's weakness and lack of unity raises distinct policy challenges. The EU institutions, including the EP, should continue to **encourage dialogue and support Venezuela's democratic political forces** through all available channels including the Sakharov Network and the EUROLAT delegation. The EU should continue to unequivocally **reject military intervention** as a solution to Venezuela's crisis, not least because of the predictable negative human rights consequences of any such action. It should focus minds that while Venezuela is already suffering from high levels of violence, there is considerable risk of further deterioration.

V. At the current juncture, coherent action and a negotiated solution to Venezuela's crisis can only happen with **international mediation**. The EU can, in this respect, play the role as a credible mediator, and a human rights and rule of law promoter. Such an initiative may be pursued in **cooperation with relevant regional institutions and groupings**, such as the OAS, UNASUR, and the Lima group. It should be noted that the OAS Secretary-General and the Lima group countries have taken a robust approach to Venezuela, almost exclusively focusing on censoring the Maduro government, but without conveying a sense of how the political and humanitarian crisis in the country can, and should be, solved. The EU could develop a more constructive role in this regard, as actively 'taking sides' in political conflict situations, or being perceived to do so, can have negative consequences and undermine humanitarian as well as human rights efforts. The EU should also consider supporting the appointment of a UN Special Representative on Venezuela, whose sustained attention to the country's crisis may more effectively support the

³⁸

Available at: http://eeas.europa.eu/archives/docs/top_stories/pdf/the_eus_policy_framework_on_support_to_transitional_justice.pdf (last accessed: 25/09/2018).

development of creative policy approaches. There is also a pressing need to **coordinate policies and initiatives with neighbouring countries**, which are being directly affected by Venezuela's crisis and that have a significant stake in its peaceful resolution. In addition, EU policies towards and engagement with Venezuela should consider the strategic dimension to the country's crisis. China, in particular, has a direct stake in a stable Venezuela given its investments in the country. The EU should pursue **dialogue with China** in order to encourage a positive role with regard to the Venezuelan crisis³⁹. Above all, notwithstanding that the current political situation in Venezuela is not propitious for the holding of new elections, the EU should encourage attempts to move towards genuine negotiations and a political transition, with credible elections overseen by EU electoral observers.

VI. The EU's position is generally aligned at the **UN Human Rights Council** (HRC). Building on the recent OHCHR reports on Venezuela, the EU member states in the HRC supported the September 2018 resolution on Venezuela, which provides the High Commissioner for Human Rights with a mandate to offer an update on the situation in Venezuela in the upcoming sessions and a written report followed by an interactive dialogue at the 41st session. The EU could also consider a call for the stronger HRC tool in the form of a Commission of Inquiry.

3.4 The Sakharov Prize

The Sakharov Prize is awarded by the European Parliament each year for a specific achievement in one of the following fields: defence of human rights and fundamental freedoms, particularly the right to freedom of expression; safeguarding the rights of minorities; respect for international law; development of democracy; and implementation of the rule of law. The prize aims to recognise the laureates and to support their work, as well as to bring attention to specific causes and/or country contexts. The underlying rationale for the prize is that it will offer some protection for laureates, who often work in politically inhospitable conditions. The Parliament has also set up the Sakharov Prize Network to maintain a relationship with laureates, develop contacts between them and encourage collaboration. The Network has emerged as an integral part of the EP's human rights activities in relation to the Sakharov Prize. Regular Network events serve as crucial opportunities for laureates to come together and explore ways to exchange information, experiences and tactics, as well as to pursue collaborations. The Network has developed information exchange facilities with, for example, monthly newsletters reporting on the situation of laureates, social media activities and processes to coordinate responses to urgent protection requests. The Network also serves an important awareness-raising function by, for instance, facilitating the participation of laureates in events and activities in EU member states.

With the development of the EU's activities for the protection of human rights defenders more generally, the EP seeks to monitor the situation of laureates and to ensure support for their work through political statements, demarches and emergency aid. In 2013, the EP created the Sakharov fellowship programme for human rights defenders, which includes capacity-building and awareness-raising activities. A 2013 study commissioned by the European Parliament found that the Sakharov Prize has had 'considerable impact on individual laureates and their organisations' (Pishchikova et al., 2013). The study showed the ways in which the prize has provided visibility and recognition, both in the laureates' home countries and abroad, access to international support, moral and psychological support, as well as a sense of empowerment, partly through the financial award associated with the prize. The study also highlighted,

³⁹ While there is extensive scepticism concerning the role of China in relation to international human rights generally, and with regard to its influence in Venezuela more specifically, it needs to be recognised that there are potentially significant shifts underway in China's evolving relationship with what Rosemary Foot refers to as the international 'human protection regime' (Foot, 2017). In short, the Chinese government's efforts to gain recognition as a responsible great power have led to, for example, increasing involvement in international peacekeeping and a stronger emphasis on the prevention of wide-scale abuses. These normative shifts in China's interests combined with its economic concerns in Venezuela can provide a meaningful basis for its involvement in international efforts to negotiate an end to Venezuela's humanitarian crisis.

however, that laureates have occasionally been subjected to backlash in their home countries, including through defamation campaigns. A further limitation on the impact raised by the study included the sometimes limited diffusion of the award. In particular, the study emphasised that the impact of the prize depends on a range of 'geostrategic' and domestic political factors that are generally beyond the scope of the EU's influence. Overall, the study argued that the potential of the Sakharov prize remains 'under-utilised'.

The **Sakharov prize has been awarded to Cubans on three separate occasions.**

2002: Oswaldo José Payá Sardiñas. Payá was the founder of the Christian Liberation Movement (CLM), founded in 1988 as a civil society organisation opposing the Cuban government, which was persecuted by the authorities with many of its members detained and abused. In 1998, Payá was the initiator of the Varela Project, which challenged the Cuban government by demanding a referendum on fundamental rights in Cuba. The Cuban authorities ignored the referendum initiative and cracked down on the people associated with it, including Payá. In 2002, Payá was awarded the Sakharov Prize for his work, though the impact of the award in Cuba was limited. In 2012, Payá died in a car crash under circumstances that remain disputed. The 2013 study assessing the impact of the Sakharov Prize commissioned by the European Parliament states that Payá's family expressed disappointment with the EU for not having done more in response to the numerous death threats received by Payá. Some efforts were made to launch an independent investigation into the car crash that caused Payá's death, but they never came to fruition.

2005: Ladies in White (Damas de Blanco). In 2004 the Ladies in White was formed by a group of women to protest against the detention and harassment of their family members who are political dissidents. The members of the group adopted white clothes as their symbol to illustrate the innocence of their imprisoned husbands and sons and they actively draw on the experiences of other human rights groups in Latin America in their emphasis on peaceful resistance, such as the Argentine group Mothers of the Plaza de Mayo. The group was awarded the Sakharov Prize in 2005. According to the 2013 study on the Sakharov Prize, the members of the group perceived the award to serve as a 'shield' from persecution by the Cuban authorities. The increased profile and visibility of the group both at home and abroad following the award has also been notable, and their membership has increased in the period since, with the group opening more branches in different provinces on the island. The group has also emerged as a strong critic of the EU-Cuba PDCA (see 3.2). Members of the group have travelled to Brussels to condemn the continuing repression by the Cuban authorities, which also targets the group. Indeed, the leader of the Ladies in White, Berta Soler, as well as other members of the group, have been repeatedly harassed and detained by Cuban security forces and subject to court proceedings. Soler has also been prevented from travelling outside the country, including for trips to attend events at the European Parliament. Soler was detained by the authorities at the time of the visit of HR/VP Mogherini to Cuba in January 2018. Four members of the Ladies in White are currently imprisoned.

2010: Guillermo Fariñas. Guillermo Fariñas received the Sakharov Prize in 2010 for his political activism on behalf of all prisoners of conscience in Cuba. An independent journalist, with a background in the Cuban armed forces contingent in Angola, Fariñas's relationship with the Cuban government changed radically at the end of the 1980s, after which he has continued to denounce abuses. He has been repeatedly detained and imprisoned and has conducted numerous hunger strikes in protest over human rights violations. In 2013 he became the spokesperson for the Patriotic Union, a large dissident group in Cuba. Prevented by the Cuban authorities to travel to Brussels to receive the award, Fariñas, together with representatives of the Ladies in White, were finally able to accept their prizes in person in 2013. In October 2016, as part of a Cuban delegation Fariñas participated in meetings with the European Parliament, including an event with the

Subcommittee on Human Rights and the Committee on Foreign Affairs in association with the Delegation to the Euro-Latin American Parliamentary Assembly (Euractiv, 2016). Similar to the Ladies in White, Fariñas has strongly criticised the PDCA, not least for lack of involvement of civil society in the negotiations of the agreement, as well as for what he perceives is the prioritisation by the EU of economic interests over human rights concerns in its dealings with the Cuban government.

Overall, with regard to Cuba, interviewees for this study have confirmed that the Sakharov prize has had an impact in strengthening local human rights networks and in raising the visibility of the work of the laureates both at home and abroad (Interview #18). The prize money, currently EUR 50 000, has also been important for laureates in supporting their advocacy activities. However, the impact should not be overstated. Repression and harassment of HRDs continue in Cuba, including for Sakharov laureates themselves. Moreover, as already noted (see 2.1), the domestic political opposition in Cuba has limited public support, and despite the increased international profile of Sakharov laureates, there is no evidence to suggest that the award of the prize to political opposition figures has had more than highly limited positive impact in this regard. It should also be mentioned in this context that several Cuban laureates have expressed criticisms of the EU delegation in Havana, which in their perception prioritises relations with the Cuban government over support to beleaguered human rights defenders on the island. Cuban laureates have also encountered obstacles to participation in Sakharov Network activities in the form of problems in accessing the internet in their country, as well as Cuban authorities preventing them from travelling to international events. EU officials, on their part, note that they regularly raise individual cases of concern with the Cuban authorities.

In 2017, the Sakharov Prize was awarded to the ‘Democratic Opposition’ in Venezuela, referring to the National Assembly and the political prisoners (as listed by the Venezuelan Penal Forum) in the country. Venezuela’s political opposition had already been shortlisted for the Prize in 2015. In its statement announcing the award, the European Parliament stated that it sought to ‘express its proximity and pay tribute to the Venezuelan people: to all those who have been unjustly jailed for expressing their opinion, to those struggling to survive on a daily basis because of a brutal regime, to those families in mourning because they have lost loved ones in months of uninterrupted protests for freedom’ (European Parliament, 2017d). As described above in this study (see 2.2), after having won control of the National Assembly in the December 2015 legislative elections, Venezuela’s opposition – grouped together in the Democratic Unity Roundtable (Mesa de la Unidad Democrática, MUD) – saw its legislative powers dramatically reduced with the creation of Constituent Assembly in July 2017. This prompted widespread protests that were severely suppressed by the security forces.

Julio Borges in his capacity as the President of the National Assembly, together with a group of the most prominent imprisoned opposition figures represented the 2017 laureates. The group, standing for all political prisoners in Venezuela (Venezuelan Penal Forum listed 380 ‘political prisoners’ as of 31 October 2017)⁴⁰ included:

- **Leopoldo López:** Barred in 2008 from holding public office due to alleged corruption. Sentenced in 2015 to 13 years and 9 months in prison. In house arrest since August 2017.
- **Antonio Ledezma:** Former Caracas mayor. Arrested in 2015 accused of plotting a coup. Fled from house arrest and currently in exile in Spain.
- **Daniel Ceballos:** Arrested in March 2014 and sentenced to 12 months in prison for not clearing street barricades erected by protesters. Put in house arrest in August 2015. Released from prison in June 2018.

⁴⁰ Updates are available at: <https://foropenal.com/2018/04/22/marzo-2018/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018); (see also: Foro Penal Venezolano, 2018).

- **Yon Goicoechea:** Student activist and subsequently a member of the Popular Will party (Voluntad Popular). Detained in August 2016 on vague charges of carrying explosive materials. Released from detention in November 2017.
- **Lorent Saleh:** Youth activist. Detained on several occasions in Venezuela. Deported by the Colombian authorities to Venezuela in September 2014 and remains detained by the Venezuelan national intelligence service.
- **Alfredo Ramos:** Mayor of Iribarren, Barquisimeto, in the state of Lara. Detained in July 2017 for having allowed street protests following an order by the Venezuelan Supreme Court. Released from detention in December 2017.
- **Andrea González:** Detained in August 2015. Accused of being co-conspirator in an alleged plot to assassinate the daughter of Diosdado Cabello, a leading government official. Released from detention in December 2017.

While it is somewhat too early to assess its impact on the situation of individual laureates, and on the Venezuelan political crisis more generally, the award raised the international profile of the Venezuelan political opposition and highlighted the issue of political prisoners in the country. Some interviewees for this study also pointed out that a strong driver for supporters of the award within the EP was to encourage the unity of the Venezuelan political forces (Interviews #5, #10). Continuing deep splits in the Venezuelan opposition since the award, particularly in the context of the May 2018 presidential elections, which parts of the opposition decided to boycott, reveal however the very real limitations of the Sakharov Prize to shape domestic political dynamics in Venezuela. The Sakharov Prize was also awarded at a time when the EU's position on Venezuela noticeably hardened with the adoption of a sanctions regime (see 3.3). The Venezuelan opposition's award followed a series of EP resolutions concerning the deteriorating country situation and signalled a marked political escalation of the EP's criticisms of and pressures on the Venezuelan authorities.

It should be noted that the award has been criticised for its perceived politicised nature, as highlighted by several interviewees for this study (Interviews #5, #6, #9, #13, #14). For close observers of the EP, there are apparent splits within Parliament concerning Venezuela. Some political groups are strongly supportive of the Venezuelan political opposition and have pushed for the award for several years (for example, as mentioned above, the Venezuelan opposition was nominated for the award in 2015). On the other hand, there are also critics in the EP of parts of the opposition for their long-standing efforts to oust the Venezuelan government through non-electoral means. There was also resistance in the EP against awarding the Sakharov Prize to a political opposition group, rather than to human rights defenders. This line of criticism of the 2017 award notes that the political situation in Venezuela is clearly highly complex and, with clear and deep splits in the political opposition, giving high-profile and symbolic support to some opposition figures could further deepen such splits. There was also the risk of the award having the counter-productive effect of strengthening narratives in Venezuela of there being an international plot to overthrow the government. Moreover, while united in their motivation to send a clear political message regarding their concern for the political and humanitarian situation in Venezuela, there was a parallel campaign for the prize to highlight the situation of political prisoners specifically. The compromise solution was to combine the prize and award it to the political opposition, in the form of Venezuela's National Assembly, as well as to political prisoners in the country⁴¹. A further issue raised with respect to the 2017 award concerned the possible dilution of the impact of the prize when given to a large and broadly defined group of individuals. Be this as it may, the impact of the 2017 Sakharov Prize remains difficult to assess. As

⁴¹ There were extensive discussions before an agreement was reached on a list of political prisoners, but eventually the list maintained by the respected Venezuelan NGO Venezuelan Penal Forum was used for this purpose.

mentioned above (see 3.3.), the award to the Venezuelan opposition and political prisoners fed into an evolving set of EU policies towards Venezuela. However, while several political prisoners specifically listed as laureates in 2017 have subsequently been released from detention by the Venezuelan authorities, as referred to above, it is far from clear that this can be directly traced back to the Sakharov Prize itself.

3.4.1 Specific recommendations

Based on the analysis in this section, several recommendations can be identified concerning the future development of the Sakharov Prize.

It would be an opportune moment to **review the process and criteria of the prize**. Such a review could consider the appropriateness and effectiveness of awarding the prize to groups defined by their affiliation to a political institution, political parties or a political movement, as opposed to individual human rights defenders (a category that does not exclude politicians acting outside their professional or employment context) and civil society groups. The EP would benefit in the conduct of such a review from wide consultation with relevant stakeholders, including through the Sakharov Network, as well as other EU institutions. Developing criteria based on the EU Guidelines on Human Rights Defenders and the UN Declaration on Human Rights Defenders would be helpful in framing the review in this regard, though the central role of informal consultations in the EP among political groups to assess candidates prior to nomination should be maintained. The broader point here is that while the struggle for human rights is invariably political in character, human rights defenders are engaging in activities that are not always easily reconcilable with the compromises that characterise political decision-making processes and party politics (Engstrom & Hurrell, 2010). It is precisely for these reasons that human rights, though inevitably shaped by politics, need to at least aspire to a normative sphere that lies beyond politics. Less prosaically, the status and prestige of the EP's most high-profile recognition of human rights through the award of the Sakharov prize would be strengthened by supporting the work of individuals, and groups, not defined by their affiliations with political parties, political movements and political institutions .

The impact of the Sakharov Prize would also be reinforced by the development of a more explicit and integral role of the Sakharov Prize in the **EU's broader programme activities for the support of human rights defenders** around the world including those beyond the relevant mechanisms put in place by the EP. **Engagement strategies** and the capacity of the EP to plan and implement **follow-up activities** with laureates to maximise potential impact of the Prize should be strengthened. The role of the **Sakharov Network** would be crucial in identifying and developing such strategies and activities. The EP could consider concrete measures to increase the impact of the Sakharov Prize **in conjunction with other EU policy instruments**, such as the EIDHR. There is also scope to **strengthen the capacity and expertise of EU in-country delegations to support HRDs**, drawing on expertise from EU members states' diplomatic corps with extensive and historical experiences in this area on how to best and most appropriately balance different foreign policy objectives.

4 General recommendations

In previous sections, specific recommendations were made concerning the EU's engagement on human rights and the rule of law with Cuba and Venezuela respectively. It was noted that the challenges to EU engagement in this field with countries that may resist such policies are considerable. The general recommendations in this section build upon the analysis developed in this study and are specifically geared towards policy considerations inherent in dealing with 'difficult' countries for human rights and the rule of law promotion, such as Cuba and Venezuela, with central focus on civil and political rights. Such resistance limits the EU's influence, including the potential impact of the two central drivers of change formulated in the EU's Human Rights and Democracy Action Plan (Council of the European Union, 2015): comprehensive support to public institutions and the 'invigoration' of civil society in target countries. The

general recommendations below draw upon the analysis developed in previous sections of this study regarding the achievements and limitations of the EU's human rights and rule of law toolset.

- 1. Public diplomacy, human rights dialogue, and conflict resolution. *The EU is a credible human rights and rule of law promoter.*** Actively 'taking sides' in political conflict situations, or being perceived to do so, can have negative consequences and undermine humanitarian as well as human rights efforts. ***The EU can serve as a neutral arbiter while supporting victims of human rights violations and promoting its fundamental values.*** Both country cases in this study illustrate the ***importance of strategic patience*** for the EU to realise its potential. The most viable policy strategy is a long-term one emphasising patient and sustained efforts to support and encourage domestic political actors to organise themselves into pluralistic and democratic options for the future. Where the EU engages in formal human rights dialogues, the effectiveness of these can be enhanced through ***an emphasis on technical assistance and local capacity-building***. It will continue to be important to identify areas where there is room for manoeuvre, scope for collaboration and where advances can be made. There is an ongoing need to ***increase internal coherence and coordination across different policy instruments and EU institutions in order to effectively implement the EU's human rights strategic framework and the current action plan. At the local level, the EU's country-specific human rights and democracy strategies are essential.*** The importance of coordination between EU member states would also need to be stressed in this regard.
- 2.** The EU's commitment to ***effective multilateralism*** can be strengthened by ***increasing support to international human rights institutions and regional mechanisms***, including the UN Human Rights Council, the UN Special Rapporteurs and the Inter-American Human Rights System, ***in order to facilitate independent and regular human rights and rule of law monitoring.*** There is some political leverage in the fact that most countries engage in the UN Human Rights Council, particularly in the UPR. EU policy recommendations should build on these and actively draw on international human rights and rule of law standards, including those developed in the UN treaty bodies' general comments. ***Cooperation with relevant regional institutions and groupings*** should be explored wherever available, including through providing funding, resources and diplomatic support. The targets and indicators contained in the UN Sustainable Development Goals also provide productive entry-points for EU engagement with countries on relevant human rights and rule of law priorities.
- 3. Material incentives, policy linkages, and geo-strategy.** There is a continuing need to ***ensure the effective use and the best interplay of EU policies, tools and financing instruments.*** The EU's human rights and rule of law policies in its external relations are not taking place in a political vacuum. The EU needs to consider the strategic dimensions to these policy areas and engage not only with like-minded countries, but also consider the interests of the major ***geostrategic partners and competitors***, particularly as they may offer important strategic alternatives to target countries.
- 4. Coercive, or restrictive, measures.** The EU should continue to assess ***the effectiveness, as well as the appropriateness, of sanction measures.*** The comparison between Cuba and Venezuela is after all instructive in this regard, with the US embargo on Cuba illustrative of limitations of sanctions in bringing about positive political changes in target countries as well as the risks of policy stasis. While the USA's comprehensive sanctions regime on Cuba is clearly distinct from the EU's targeted sanctions on Venezuela in both scope and objective, the risks of sanctions becoming counterproductive by shrinking the political space for negotiations and mediation need to be carefully monitored. Similarly, there is a pressing need to assess ***how international criminal justice may shape political negotiations*** and 'exit strategies' for individual officials potentially targeted, while ensuring adherence to core values of accountability and redress to victims.

5. **Support to local (pro-human rights) civil society.** The EU institutions need to engage with a **plurality of civil society actors and domestic constituencies in target countries** and the further development of **the EU country roadmaps for engagement with civil society actors could be central in this regard**⁴². The EU should promote the **opening of spaces for civil society involvement in its policy-making and implementation processes**. At the same time, there is a need to ensure wide representation of civil society interests (beyond vocal exile groups and particularly active international NGOs, as illustrated in both the Cuban and the Venezuelan cases), to foster debates from a range of different perspectives while ensuring a common commitment to the promotion of human rights and the rule of law. Civil society groups receiving EU support should be **encouraged to develop local strategies for change** whenever possible and wherever local conditions allow. The EU should **strengthen public diplomacy and communication** on human rights and the rule of law, including by EU country delegations, in order to engage with local civil society and the public on country specific human rights priorities and activities.

⁴² Available at: <https://concordeurope.org/2018/05/14/eud-engagement-paper-2018/> (last accessed: 26/09/2018).

Bibliography

EU primary materials

Council of the European Union (1996), *Council Common Position (96/697/CFSP)*. Available at: <https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:31996E0697&from=EN> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)

Council of the European Union (2012a), *Stavros Lambrinidis appointed first EU Special Representative for Human Rights*, Press release. Available at: http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/EN/foraff/132029.pdf (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Council of the European Union (2012b), *Strategic Framework and Action Plan on Human Rights and democracy*. Available at: http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/EN/foraff/131181.pdf (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Council of the European Union (2014a), *EU restrictive measures Factsheet*. Available at: http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/EN/foraff/135804.pdf (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Council of the European Union (2014b), *Council conclusions on a rights-based approach to development cooperation, encompassing all human rights*. Available at: http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/en/foraff/142682.pdf (last accessed: 26/09/2018)

Council of the European Union (2015), *Council Conclusion on the Action Plan on Human Rights and Democracy 2015-2019*, 10897/15. Available at: https://ec.europa.eu/anti-trafficking/eu-policy/council-conclusions-action-plan-human-rights-and-democracy-2015-2019_en (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Council of the European Union (2016), *Council Conclusions on Venezuela*. Available at: <http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2016/07/18/fac-venuela-conclusions/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018).

Council of the European Union (2017), *Declaration of the High Representative Federica Mogherini on behalf of the EU on Venezuela*, Press release. Available at: <http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2017/08/02-hr-venezuela/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

European Commission (2013), *Statement by EU High Representative Catherine Ashton on the elections in Venezuela on 14 April 2013*, Press statement. Available at: http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_Data/docs/pressdata/EN/foraff/136829.pdf (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

European External Action Service (EEAS) (2014), *EU annual report on human rights and democracy in the world in 2013*, Brussels. Available at: https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/2013_human-rights-annual_report_en.pdf (last accessed: 12/10/2018)

European External Action Service (EEAS) (2015), *EU annual report on human rights and democracy in the world in 2014 - Country and regional issues*, Brussels

European External Action Service (EEAS) (2016a), *Statement by High Representative/Vice President Federica Mogherini on the latest developments regarding Venezuela*. Available at: http://eeas.europa.eu/statements-eeas/2016/160608_01_en.htm (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

European External Action Service (EEAS) (2016b), *EU annual report on human rights and democracy in the world in 2015 - Country Updates on Human Rights and Democracy*, Brussels

European External Action Service (EEAS) (2017a), *Remarks by High Representative/Vice-President Federica Mogherini at the joint press conference with Sven Mikser, Minister of Foreign Affairs of Estonia, following the informal meeting of EU Foreign Ministers (Gymnich)*. Available at: https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/31830/remarks-high-representativevice-president-federica-mogherini-joint-press-conference-sven_en. (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

European External Action Service (EEAS) (2017b), *Statement by the Spokesperson on the situation in Venezuela*, Press Statement. Available at: https://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/venezuela/30809/statement-spokesperson-situation-venezuela_en (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

European External Action Service (EEAS) (2018), *EU annual report on human rights and democracy in the world 2017 - Country Updates on Human Rights and Democracy*, Brussels

European Parliament (2014), Resolution of 18 December 2014 on the persecution of the democratic opposition in Venezuela (2014/2998(RSP)). Available at: <http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+TA+P8-TA-2014-0106+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN> (last accessed: 02/08/2018)

European Parliament (2015a), *Parliamentary questions: Answer given by High Representative/Vice-President Mogherini on behalf of the Commission*, E-005008/2015. Available at: http://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-8-2015-005008_EN.html?redirect (last accessed: 12/10/2018)

European Parliament (2015b), *Parliamentary questions: Answer given by High Representative/Vice-President Mogherini on behalf of the Commission*, E-002738/2015. Available at: http://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-8-2015-002738_EN.html?redirect (last accessed: 12/10/2018)

European Parliament (2015c), *Parliamentary questions: Answer given by Vice-President Mogherini on behalf of the Commission*, E-009088/2014. Available at: <http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getAllAnswers.do?reference=E-2014-009088&language=EN> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

European Parliament (2017a), *Conclusion of the EU-Cuba Political Dialogue and Cooperation Agreement*, Resolution P8_TA-PROV(2017)0297. Available at: <http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?type=TA&reference=P8-TA-2017-0297&language=EN> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)

European Parliament (2017b), *Resolution of 13 September 2017 on EU political relations with Latin America (2017/2027(INI))*. Available at: <http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+TA+P8-TA-2017-0345+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN> (last accessed: 02/08/2018)

European Parliament (2017c), *Resolution of 27 April 2017 on the situation in Venezuela (2017/2651(RSP))*. Available at: <http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+TA+P8-TA-2017-0200+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN&language=IT> (last accessed: 02/08/2018)

European Parliament (2017d), *Statement on the 2017 Sakharov Prize for Freedom of Thought*, Press release. Available at: <http://www.europarl.europa.eu/the-president/en/newsroom/statement-on-the-2017-sakharov-prize-for-freedom-of-thought> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

European Parliament (2018a), *Resolution on the situation in Venezuela*, 2018/2559(RSP). Available at: <http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?type=TA&reference=P8-TA-2018-0041&language=EN&ring=P8-RC-2018-0078> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)

European Parliament (2018b), *Resolution on the migration crisis and humanitarian situation in Venezuela and at its terrestrial borders with Colombia and Brazil*, 2018/2770(RSP). Available at:

<http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+TA+P8-TA-2018-0313+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)

Policy literature and media sources

Agence France Press (AFP) (2018), 'Venezuela vows 'full cooperation' with new UN rights chief'. Available at: <https://www.yahoo.com/news/venezuela-vows-full-cooperation-un-rights-chief-085502130.html> (last accessed: 25/09/2018)

Amnesty International (2014a), *Urgent Action: Prisoners of Conscience Await Sentencing*, UA: 201/13 Index: AMR 25/002/2014

Amnesty International (2014b), *Venezuela: Briefing to the UN Committee Against Torture, 53rd session*. Available at: <https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/AMR53/020/2014/en/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Amnesty International (2015a), *Cuba: Human Rights at a glance*. Available at: <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2015/09/cuba-human-rights-at-a-glance/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Amnesty International (2015b), *Venezuela: The faces of impunity – One year since the protests, victims are still waiting for justice*. Available at: <https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/amr53/1239/2015/en/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Amnesty International (2016), *Venezuela in intensive care*. Available at: <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2016/06/venezuela-in-intensive-care/> (last accessed: 25/09/2018)

Amnesty International (2017a), *Cuba's Internet paradox: How controlled and censored Internet risks Cuba's achievements in education*. Available at: <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2017/08/cubas-internet-paradox-how-controlled-and-censored-internet-risks-cubas-achievements-in-education/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Amnesty International (2017b), *Urgent Action: Prisoner of Conscience Siblings Released*, UA: 76/17 Index: AMR 25/6012/2017

Amnesty International (2017c), *Venezuela: Detentions on the rise amid "witch-hunt" against opposition*. Available at: <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2017/01/venezuela-aumentan-detenciones-de-opositores-en-nueva-caceria-de-brujas/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Amnesty International (2017d), *Venezuela: Lethal violence, a state policy to strangle dissent*. Available at: <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2017/07/venezuela-violencia-letal-una-politica-de-estado-para-asfixiar-a-la-disidencia/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Amnesty International (2017e), *"Your Mind Is In Prison": Cuba's web of control over free expression and its chilling effect on everyday life*. Available at: <https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/amr25/7299/2017/en/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Amnesty International (2017f), *Nights of Terror: Attacks and illegal raids on homes in Venezuela*, AMR 53/7285/2017

Amnesty International (2017g), *Silenced by Force: politically-motivated arbitrary detentions in Venezuela*. Available at: <https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/amr53/6014/2017/en/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Amnesty International (2017h), *Urgent Action: Defender Sentenced After Criticizing Castro*, UA: 32/17 Index: AMR 25/5979/2017

- Amnesty International (2018), *Cuba 2017/2018*, Report. Available at: <https://www.amnesty.org/en/countries/americas/cuba/report-cuba/> (last accessed on: 02/08/2018)
- BBC (2018), *Cuba's new constitution: What's in and what's out*. Available at: <https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-latin-america-44971445> (last accessed: 27/07/2018)
- Beke, L, D'Hollander D., Hachez, N., Pérez de las Heras, B. (2014), 'The integration of human rights in EU development and trade policies', *FRAME Deliverable 9.1*. Available at <http://www.fp7-frame.eu/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/07-Deliverable-9.1.pdf> (last accessed: 26/09/2018)
- Bloomberg (2018a), *Inside the Failed Plot to Overthrow Venezuelan President Nicolás Maduro*. Available at: <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-06-27/inside-the-failed-plot-to-overthrow-venezuelan-president-nicolas-maduro> (last accessed: 30/07/2018)
- Bloomberg (2018b), In Venezuela, *The Only Way to Cheap Gas Is Through Big Brother*. Available at: <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-08-29/what-s-the-card-of-the-fatherland-a-ticket-to-free-gasoline> (last accessed: 25/09/2018)
- Brando, N., Hachez, N., Lein, B., Marx, A. (2015), 'The impact of EU trade and development policies on human rights', *FRAME Deliverable 9.2*. Available at <http://www.fp7-frame.eu/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/Deliverable-9.2.pdf> (last accessed: 26/09/2018)
- Civil Rights Defenders (2016), 'Nothing but a Dialogue on Human Rights: The EU agreement with Cuba and the Current Political Developments', *Civil Rights Defenders Policy Paper N°3*. Available at: <https://crd.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/Nothing-but-a-Dialogue-on-Human-Rights.pdf> (last accessed: 26/09/2018)
- Committee to Protect Journalists (2016), *Connecting Cuba: More Space for Criticism but Restrictions Slow Press Freedom Progress*. Available at: <https://cpj.org/reports/2016/09/connecting-cuba-internet-bloggers-press-freedom-criticism.php> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)
- Cuban Ministry of External Relations (2015), 'Comunicado de prensa sobre el diálogo técnico en temas de Derechos Humanos entre Cuba y la Unión Europea'. Available at: <http://www.minrex.gob.cu/es/comunicado-de-prensa-sobre-el-dialogo-tecnico-en-temas-de-derechos-humanos-entre-cuba-y-la-union> (last accessed: 26/07/2018)
- Euractiv (2016), *Cuban dissident calls on EU not to forget human rights*, 12 October 2016. Available at: <https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/news/cuban-dissident-calls-on-eu-not-to-forget-human-rights/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)
- Feinberg, R.E. (2014), 'Cuba's New Investment law: Open for Business', *Brookings Up Front*. Available at: <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2014/04/01/cubas-new-investment-law-open-for-business/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)
- Feinberg, R.E. (2018), *Cuba's Economy After Raúl Castro: A tale of three worlds*, Brookings Institution, Washington D.C.. Available at: https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/fp_20180220_cuba_economy.pdf (last accessed: 12/10/2018)
- Feinberg, R.E. Piccone, T., (2014), *Cuba's Economic Change in Comparative Perspective*, Brookings Institution, Washington D.C.. Available at: <https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Cubas-Economic-Change-English-web-1.pdf> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)
- Granma (2018), *A new constitution with transformational purpose*. Available at: <http://en.granma.cu/cuba/2018-08-02/a-new-constitution-with-transformational-purpose> (last accessed: 25/09/2018)
- Financial Times (2018), *Venezuela heading for 1,000,000% inflation, says IMF*. Available at: <https://www.ft.com/content/372e7566-8eeb-11e8-b639-7680cedcc421> (last accessed: 27/07/2018)

Foro Penal Venezolano (2018), *Reporte Sobre la Represión en Venezuela*. Available at: <https://foropenal.com/2018/04/22/marzo-2018/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

FRAME (2017), *How to Better Foster Human Rights Among EU Policies: Frame Final Recommendations*. Available at: <http://www.fp7-frame.eu/outcome/> (last accessed: 26/09/2018)

Freedom House (2017), *Freedom in the World 2017*. Available at: https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/FH_FIW_2017_Report_Final.pdf (last accessed: 02/08/2018)

Freedom House (2018), *Freedom in the World 2018*. Available at: https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/FH_FITW_Report_2018_Final_SinglePage.pdf (last accessed: 02/08/2018)

Hare, P. (2008), *The Odd Couple: The EU and Cuba 1996-2008*, Brookings Institution, Washington D.C.. Available at: <https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-odd-couple-the-eu-and-cuba-1996-2008/> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)

Human Rights Watch (2002), *Political Crisis in Venezuela: Human Rights Watch Press Backgrounder*. Available at: <https://www.hrw.org/legacy/backgrounder/americas/venezuela-bck0703.htm> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Human Rights Watch (2004), *Rigging the Rule of Law: Judicial independence under siege in Venezuela*. Available at: <https://www.hrw.org/reports/2004/venezuela0604/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Human Rights Watch (2008), *A Decade Under Chávez: Political intolerance and lost opportunities for advancing human rights in Venezuela*. Available at: <https://www.hrw.org/reports/2008/venezuela0908/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Human Rights Watch (2012), *Tightening the Grip: Concentration and abuse of power in Chávez's Venezuela*. Available at: <https://www.hrw.org/report/2012/07/17/tightening-grip/concentration-and-abuse-power-chavez-venezuela> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Human Rights Watch (2014), *Punished for Protesting: Rights violations in Venezuela's streets, detention centers, and justice system*. Available at: <https://www.hrw.org/report/2014/05/05/punished-protesting/rights-violations-venezuelas-streets-detention-centers-and> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Human Rights Watch, (2016), *Venezuela's Humanitarian Crisis: Severe medical and food shortages, inadequate and repressive government response*. Available at: <https://www.hrw.org/report/2016/10/24/venezuelas-humanitarian-crisis/severe-medical-and-food-shortages-inadequate-and> (last accessed: 06/07/2018).

Human Rights Watch (2017a), *Venezuela's Slide Into Dictatorship*. Available at: <https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/12/07/venezuelas-slide-dictatorship> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Human Rights Watch (2017b), *World Report 2017: Cuba*. Available at: <https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017/country-chapters/cuba> (last accessed: 25/09/2018)

Human Rights Watch, Foro Penal (2017), *Crackdown on Dissent: Brutality, torture, and political persecution in Venezuela*. Available at: <https://www.hrw.org/report/2017/11/29/crackdown-dissent/brutality-torture-and-political-persecution-venezuela> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Human Rights Watch, PROVEA (2016). *Unchecked Power: Police and military raids in low-income and immigrant communities in Venezuela*. Available at: <https://www.hrw.org/report/2016/04/04/unchecked-power/police-and-military-raids-low-income-and-immigrant-communities> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (2015), *PM 96/15 - Members of Cubalex, Cuba*

- Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (2017), *Democratic Institutions, the Rule of Law and Human Rights in Venezuela*, Washington D.C.. Available at: <http://www.oas.org/en/iachr/reports/pdfs/Venezuela2018-en.pdf> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)
- Inter-American Court of Human Rights (2018), *Case of San Miguel Sosa et al. v. Venezuela. Merits, Reparations and Costs*, Judgment of February 8, Series C No. 348
- International Commission of Jurists (2017), 'On the Dismissal of the Attorney General of Venezuela', *ICJ Position Paper*. Available at: <https://www.icj.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Venezuela-AG-dismissal-Advocacy-Analysis-Brief-2017-ENG.pdf> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)
- International Crisis Group (2018), 'Containing the Shock Waves from Venezuela', *Latin America Report*, N°65. Available at: <https://www.crisisgroup.org/latin-america-caribbean/andes/venezuela/65-containing-shock-waves-venezuela> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)
- International Monetary Fund (IMF) (2018), *Outlook for the Americas: A Tougher Recovery*. Available at: <https://blogs.imf.org/2018/07/23/outlook-for-the-americas-a-tougher-recovery/> (last accessed: 25/09/2018)
- Lewit, A., Brito, G. (2016), *Informe Radiografía de la MUD: análisis sobre la oposición venezolana*. Available at: <http://www.celag.org/informe-radiografia-de-la-mud-analisis-sobre-la-oposicion-venezolana-por-agustin-lewit-y-gisela-brito/> (last accessed: 06/11/2018)
- Lohman, D. (2015), *Venezuela's Health Care Crisis*. Available at: <https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/04/29/venezuelas-health-care-crisis> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)
- Marx, A., Lein B., Brando N. (2016), *The protection of labour rights in EU Bilateral Trade Agreements. A Case Study of the EU-Colombia Agreement*. Available at: https://www.oefse.at/fileadmin/content/Downloads/tradeconference/MarxBrechtBrando_Labour_Rights_in_EU-Colombia_Agreement.pdf (last accessed: 13/11/2018)
- Miller A., Piccone, T. (2016), 'Shifting gears? How Cuba-U.S. rapprochement is playing out at the Human Rights Council'. *Brookings Order from Chaos*. Available at: <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2016/01/27/shifting-gears-how-cuba-u-s-rapprochement-is-playing-out-at-the-human-rights-council/> (last accessed: 13/11/2018)
- Office of the Prosecutor of the International Criminal Court (2018), *Statement of the Prosecutor of the International Criminal Court, Mrs Fatou Bensouda, on opening Preliminary Examinations into the situations in the Philippines and in Venezuela*. Available at: <https://www.icc-cpi.int/Pages/item.aspx?name=180208-otp-stat> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) (2017), *Human rights violations and abuses in the context of protests in the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela from 1 April to 31 July 2017*, Geneva. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/VE/HCReportVenezuela_1April-31July2017_EN.pdf (last accessed: 12/10/2018)
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) (2018), *Human rights violations in the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela: a downward spiral with no end in sight*, Geneva. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/VE/VenezuelaReport2018_EN.pdf (last accessed: 12/10/2018)
- Open Observatory of Network Interference (OONI) (2017), *Measuring Internet Censorship in Cuba's ParkNets*. Available at: <https://ooni.torproject.org/post/cuba-internet-censorship-2017/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)
- Organization of American States (OAS) (2014), *OAS and European Union Sign Financing Agreement to Strengthen the Inter-American Human Rights System*, Press release. Available at: http://www.oas.org/en/media_center/press_release.asp?sCodigo=E-102/14 (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Organization of American States (OAS) (2016), *Secretary-General First Report on Venezuela*

Organization of American States (OAS) (2017a), *Secretary-General Second Report on Venezuela*. Available at: <http://www.oas.org/documents/eng/press/Informe-VZ-II-English-Final-Signed.pdf> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)

Organization of American States (OAS) (2017b), *Secretary-General Third Report on Venezuela*. Available at: <http://www.oas.org/documents/eng/press/TERCER-INFORME-VENEZUELA-ENGLISH-Final-signed.pdf> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)

Organization of American States (OAS) (2018), *Report of the General Secretariat of the Organization of American States and the Panel of Independent International Experts on the Possible Commission of Crimes Against Humanity in Venezuela*, Washington D.C.

Piccone, T. (2014), 'On Cuba, Obama Goes Long and Castro Holds On', *Brookings Up Front*. Available at: <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2014/12/22/on-cuba-obama-goes-long-and-castro-holds-on/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Piccone, T., Trinkunas, H. (2014), 'The Cuba-Venezuela Alliance: The beginning of the end?', *Latin America Initiative Policy Brief*, Brookings Institution, Washington D.C.. Available at: <https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/CubaVenezuela-Alliance-Piccone-Trinkunas.pdf> (last accessed: 12/10/2018)

Pishchikova, K. et al. (2013), *The European Parliament's Sakharov Prize for Freedom of Thought, 1988-2013 – A Quarter of Century's Engagement in Human Rights*, European Parliament, Directorate-General for External Policies of the Union, EXPO/B/DPHR/2013/11. Available at: [http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/etudes/join/2013/433758/EXPO-JOIN_ET\(2013\)433758_EN.pdf](http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/etudes/join/2013/433758/EXPO-JOIN_ET(2013)433758_EN.pdf) (last accessed: 02/08/2018)

Portela, C. (2018c), *Targeted sanctions against individuals on grounds of grave human rights violations – impact, trends and prospects at EU level*, Study, European Parliament, Directorate-General for External Policies of the Union, EP/EXPO/B/DROI/FWC/2013-08/Lot08/17. Available at: [http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2018/603869/EXPO_STU\(2018\)603869_EN.pdf](http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2018/603869/EXPO_STU(2018)603869_EN.pdf) (last accessed: 02/08/2018)

Ramírez, E.G. (2017), *The political crisis in Venezuela*, Briefing, European Parliamentary Research Service. Available at: http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2017/608791/EPRS_BRI%282017%29608791_EN.pdf (last accessed: 02/08/2018)

Reporters Without Borders (2018), *2018 World Press Freedom Index*. Available at: https://rsf.org/en/ranking_table (last accessed: 02/08/2018)

Reuters (2018), *EU says Cuba could help broker government-opposition dialogue in Venezuela*. Available at: <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-eu-cuba/eu-says-cuba-could-help-broker-government-opposition-dialogue-in-venezuela-idUSKCN1IG3BJ> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Russell, M. (2018), *EU sanctions: A key foreign and security policy instrument*, Briefing, European Parliamentary Research Service. Available at: [http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2018/621870/EPRS_BRI\(2018\)621870_EN.pdf](http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2018/621870/EPRS_BRI(2018)621870_EN.pdf) (last accessed: 02/08/2018)

The Economist Intelligence Unit (2018), *The Economist Intelligence Unit's Democracy Index*. Available at: <https://infographics.economist.com/2018/DemocracyIndex/> (last accessed: 02/08/2018)

Tvevad, J. (2017), *EU-Cuba relations: a new chapter begins*, European Parliament, Directorate-General for External Policies of the Union, DG EXPO/B/PolDep/Note/2017_195. Available at:

[http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/IDAN/2017/570485/EXPO_IDA\(2017\)570485_EN.pdf](http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/IDAN/2017/570485/EXPO_IDA(2017)570485_EN.pdf)

(last accessed: 02/08/2018)

UNHCR (2018), *Venezuela Situation*. Available at: <https://reliefweb.int/report/venezuela-bolivarian-republic/unhcr-venezuela-situation-june-2018> (last accessed: 27/07/2018)

United Nations (2014), *The rule of law in conflict and post-conflict societies. Report of the Secretary-General*, UN Doc. S/2004/616. Available at: http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/2004/616 (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

Various human rights organisations (2017), *Joint statement: Venezuela's crisis should be a Human Rights Council Priority*. Available at: <http://www.omct.org/statements/venezuela/2017/09/d24525/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

World Bank (2017), *Worldwide Governance Indicators*. Available at: <http://info.worldbank.org/governance/wgi/#home> (last accesses: 02/08/2018)

World Health Organization (WHO) (2018), *Letter to partners*. Available at: <http://www.who.int/malaria/news/2018/letter-partners-june/en/> (last accessed: 06/07/2018)

World Justice Project (2018), *Rule of Law Index 2017-2018*. Available at: https://worldjusticeproject.org/sites/default/files/documents/WJP-ROLI-2018-June-Online-Edition_0.pdf (last accessed: 02/08/2018)

Academic literature

Alarcón, B., Álvarez, A.E., Hidalgo, M. (2016), 'Latin America's New Turbulence: Can Democracy Win in Venezuela?', *Journal of Democracy*, vol. 27, no. 2, pp. 20-34

Buxton, J. (2018), 'Defusing Venezuela', *Seton Hall Journal of Diplomacy and International Relations*, vol. XVIII, no. 1, pp. 7-24

Claes, J. (2011), 'EU Conflict Prevention Revisited: the new European External Action Service', *Peacebrief 93*, United States Institute of Peace, Washington D.C.

Corrales, J. (2015), 'The Authoritarian Resurgence: Autocratic Legalism in Venezuela', *Journal of Democracy*, vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 37-51

Corrales, J., Hidalgo, M. (2017), 'The Quality of the Venezuelan Democracy under Hugo Chávez (1999–2013)', *Partecipazione e conflitto*, vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 89-118

Crahan, M. E., Castro Mariño, S.M. (2016), *Cuba-US Relations: Normalization and its challenges*, New York: Institute of Latin American Studies, Columbia University

Ellner, S. (2007), 'Toward a 'Multipolar World': Using Oil Diplomacy to Sever Venezuela's Dependence', *NACLA Report on the Americas*, vol. 40, no. 5, pp. 15-22

Engstrom, P., Hurrell, A. (2010), 'Why the Human Rights Regime in the Americas Matters', in Serrano, M., Popovski, V. (eds.), *Human Rights Regimes in the Americas*, Tokyo: United Nations University Press

Engstrom, P. (2012), 'Transitional Justice and Ongoing Conflict', in Lekha Sriram, C., Garcia-Godos, J., Martin-Ortega, O., and Herman, J., (eds.), *Transitional justice and peacebuilding on the ground: Victims and excombatants*, Routledge, London

Engstrom, P. (ed.) (2018), *The Inter-American Human Rights System: Impact Beyond Compliance*, Palgrave Macmillan, New York

Foot, R. (2017), 'China and the International Protection Regime: Beliefs, Power and Status in a Changing Normative Order', *Kokusai Mondai (International Affairs)*, no. 661, May 2017. Available at:

https://www2.jiia.or.jp/en/pdf/kokusaimondai/kokusaimondai661_Dr_Rosemary_Foot.pdf (last accessed: 25/09/2018)

Grant, J., Florén-Romero, M., Stone, S., Da Costa, S., Louis-Jacques, L., Kellett, C. and Morais, Y. (2017), 'Guide to Cuban Law and Legal Research', *International Journal of Legal Information*, vol. 45, no., 2, pp. 76-188

Grugel, J., Fontana, L.B. (2018), 'Human Rights and the Pink Tide in Latin America: Which Rights Matter?', *Development and Change*

Hawkins, K.A. (2016), 'Chavismo, Liberal Democracy, and Radical Democracy', *Annual Review of Political Science*, vol. 19, pp. 311–329

Hoffmann, B. (2016), 'Bureaucratic socialism in reform mode: the changing politics of Cuba's post-Fidel era', *Third World Quarterly*, vol. 37, no. 9, pp. 1730-1744

Hopgood, S. (2014), *The Endtimes of Human Rights*, Cornell University Press, Ithaca

Jones, L. (2015), *Societies Under Siege: Exploring how international economic sanctions (do not) work*, Oxford University Press, Oxford

LeoGrande, W.M. (2015), 'A Policy Long Past Its Expiration Date: US Economic Sanctions Against Cuba', *Social Research: An International Quarterly*, vol. 82, no. 4, pp. 939-966

López, O. (2018), 'Another Caracazo?', *NACLA Report on the Americas*, vol. 50, no. 1, pp. 8-10

López Maya, M. (2018), 'El colapso de Venezuela. ¿Qué sigue?', *Pensamiento Propio*, vol. 47, January-June, pp. 13-35

Mesa-Lago, C. (2017), 'The Emerging Non-State Sector in Cuba's Economy', *Latin American Research Review*, vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 150-156

Portela, C. (2010), *European Union Sanctions and Foreign Policy*, Routledge, London

Posner, E. (2014), *The Twilight of Human Rights Law*, Oxford University Press, Oxford

Smilde, D. (2015), 'The End of Chavismo?', *Current History*, February 2015, pp. 49-55

Straka, T. (2017), 'The tragedy of the Venezuelan opposition', *democraciaAbierta*, 16 November

List of Interviews

1. United Nations official. Telephone interview with author, 27 June 2018
2. United Nations official. Telephone interview with author, 27 June 2018
3. Venezuela country expert. Telephone interview with author, 27 June 2018
4. Cuba country expert. Telephone interview with author, 27 June 2018
5. European Union official. Telephone interview with author, 28 June 2018
6. Venezuela country expert. Telephone interview with author, 28 June 2018
7. European Union official. Telephone interview with author, 3 July 2018
8. European Union official. Telephone interview with author, 3 July 2018
9. European Union official. Telephone interview with author, 3 July 2018
10. NGO representative. Telephone interview with author, 4 July 2018
11. United Nations official. Telephone interview with author, 5 July 2018

12. European Union official. Telephone interview with author, 5 July 2018
13. European Union official. Telephone interview with author, 6 July 2018
14. European Union official. Telephone interview with author, 10 July 2018
15. European Union official. Telephone interview with author, 12 July 2018
16. NGO representative. Telephone interview with author, 12 July 2018
17. European Union official. Email communication with author, 26 July 2018
18. NGO representative. Email communication with author, 26 July 2018

PE 603.883
EP/EXPO/B/COMMITTEE/FWC/2013-08/Lot8/20

Print ISBN 978-92-846-4338-7 | doi:10.2861/987520 | QA-04-18-994-EN-C
PDF ISBN 978-92-846-4339-4 | doi:10.2861/488910 | QA-04-18-994-EN-N